




H E A L T H  E Q U I T Y  S E R I E S  N o .  2 1   

Andrea Dunlavy 
 
 



  



 

 
  

Between Two Worlds 
Studies of migration, work, and health  

Andrea Dunlavy 



© Andrea Dunlavy, Stockholm University 2017 
Cover artwork: Jonathan Zawada   
 
ISBN 978-91-7649-671-8 
ISSN 1651-5390 
 
Printed in Sweden by US-AB, Stockholm 2017 
Distributor: Department of Sociology 



  

“Of all the forms of inequality, injustice in 

health is the most shocking and the most 

inhuman…” 

 

 
Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.  

 
March 25, 1966 

 



 



 

Abstract 

This thesis aims to investigate the extent to which work-related factors 
contribute to the health inequalities often observed between foreign-
origin and native-origin persons in Sweden. Four empirical studies using 
survey data and population-based registers assessed the health impact of 
different labor market adversities among groups of foreign-origin per-
sons who were both in and outside the labor market relative to native-
origin Swedes. 

 
Studies I and II examined associations between different measures of 
working life quality, including adverse psychosocial and physical working 
conditions and educational mismatch, and self-reported health among 
the employed. Adverse psychosocial and physical working conditions 
minimally contributed to the excess risk of poor health found among 
workers from low- and middle-income countries. Over-education had a 
stronger association with increased risk of poor health, most notably 
among foreign-born workers from countries outside of Western Europe. 
Under-educated women from these countries also demonstrated an ele-
vated risk of poor health.  There was no association between educational 
mismatch and poor health among native-born workers.   
 
Studies III and IV focused on the health implications of labor market ex-
clusion, and examined relationships between employment status and risk 
of all-cause mortality and suicide. The majority of foreign-origin groups 
that experienced unemployment showed an elevated risk of both mortal-
ity and suicide. The magnitude of excess risk varied by generational sta-
tus and region of origin. Variations in patterns of suicide risk were also 
evident among migrants by age at arrival and duration of residence. Yet 
within many foreign-origin groups, health advantages were observed 
among the employed.  
 
The health of migrants is affected by the confluence of several different 
pre- and post-migration factors.  The extent to which health inequalities 
are found among persons of foreign-origin in Sweden is influenced by the 
degree to which they experience labor market adversities, as well as dif-
ferential vulnerability to the negative effects of these adversities across 
foreign-origin groups.  



 

Sammanfattning 

Denna avhandling syftar till att utreda huruvida arbetsrelaterade fak-
torer bidrar till att utrikes födda och deras barn ofta uppvisar sämre hälsa 
än befolkningen med svenskt ursprung. Avhandlingen utgår från fyra en-
kät- och registerbaserade studier som undersökte hur ogynnsamma för-
hållanden på arbetsplatsen samt arbetslöshet påverkar hälsan bland ut-
rikes födda och deras barn jämfört med resten av befolkningen.  
 
Studie I och II undersökte huruvida dåliga psykosociala och fysiska ar-
betsförhållanden samt utbildningsrelaterad över- och underkvalificering 
var kopplade till självrapporterad hälsa. Dåliga arbetsförhållanden bi-
drog mycket lite till faktumet att arbetare från låg- och medelinkomstlän-
der rapporterar sämre hälsa jämfört med människor med svenskt ur-
sprung. Att vara överkvalificerad för sitt arbete hade en starkare koppling 
till förhöjd risk för hälsoproblem, särskilt bland grupper från länder ut-
anför västra Europa. Underkvalificerade kvinnliga arbetare från dessa 
länder hade också en förhöjd risk för dålig hälsa. Det fanns ingen koppling 
mellan över- eller underkvalificering och hälsoproblem i den svensk-
födda befolkningen. 
 
Studie III och IV undersökte sambandet mellan arbetslöshet och risken 
för dödlighet och självmord. Arbetslöshet var kopplat till både dödlighet 
och självmord i majoriteten av de utrikes födda grupperna. Riskens bety-
delse skilde sig åt bland olika generationer av migranter och berodde 
även på ursprungsregion. Risken för självmord berodde på ålder vid flyt-
ten till Sverige och hur länge personen bott i landet. Utöver dessa hälso-
problem fann studierna också att den arbetande utrikes födda befolk-
ningen i vissa fall hade bättre hälsa än arbetare med svenskt ursprung.  
 
Hälsan bland utrikes födda och deras barn påverkas av ett samspel av 
faktorer som kan kopplas till tiden före och efter flytten till Sverige. Fak-
tumet att den utrikes födda befolkningen ofta uppvisar sämre hälsa än 
personer med svenskt ursprung kan delvis förklaras av att de i högre grad 
upplever arbetslöshet och ogynnsamma förhållanden på arbetsplatsen, 
men också av en förhöjd sårbarhet vilket gör att dessa upplevelser får en 
starkare hälsopåverkan. 
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1 Introduction  

Modern society is a global society, characterized by more transnational 
communications and interconnections than ever before. People are mov-
ing across international borders for work, education, and family ties, but 
also to escape war and civil conflict, persecution, and climate change.  The 
multiple and complex ways in which migration can influence health, qual-
ity of life, and well-being among migrants and their children suggests that 
migration is an important social determinant of health, a supposition 
which is increasingly being recognized in the scientific literature (1-3).  
 
Sweden is one of many countries that has been influenced by processes 
of globalization and international migration.  Persons of foreign-origin 
currently comprise approximately 30% of the total Swedish population 
(4), and estimates suggest that this group will comprise an even larger 
proportion of the  population and work force in the near future (5). How-
ever, health inequalities have been observed among several foreign-
origin groups relative to native-origin Swedes (6-8), although findings 
vary, with some foreign-origin groups rather demonstrating health ad-
vantages (9-11). Prior research has also shown that persons of foreign-
origin in Sweden often have a marginalized labor market position com-
pared to their native-origin counterparts, including poorer working con-
ditions (12-14), more precarious forms of employment (15), and higher 
rates of unemployment (16, 17). Given that employment and working life 
quality are established determinants of health (18), exposure to labor 
market adversities may represent one way in which health disadvantages  
are manifested among persons of foreign-origin. Yet knowledge on the 
ways in which work-related factors influence health among persons of 
foreign-origin in Sweden is limited (10).  

 
This thesis addresses existing knowledge gaps by examining intersec-
tions of foreign-origin background characteristics and different indica-
tors of labor market disadvantage, in order to better understand how the 
confluence of these factors may impact health among persons of foreign-
origin in Sweden. In doing so, this thesis also aspires to bridge the disci-
plinary divide between scholarship on the social determinants of health 
and that on migrant health.  
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1.1 Research aims and objectives 
The overall aim of this thesis is to contribute to existing knowledge on the 
work-related social determinants of health among persons of foreign-
origin in Sweden. The four empirical studies that comprise this work ad-
dress this broad aim by examining the health impact of exposure to dif-
ferent dimensions of labor market marginalization, including adverse 
psychosocial and physical working conditions, educational mismatch, 
and unemployment. In each study, health outcomes in foreign-origin 
groups are assessed relative to native-origin groups. More specifically, 
the objectives of the studies are:  
 
To determine whether health inequalities are present among groups of 
foreign-origin persons relative to native-origin individuals, both in and 
outside the labor market (Studies I-IV)  
 
To examine the extent to which adverse working conditions (Study I) and 
educational mismatch (Study II) are linked to poor health outcomes 
among foreign-origin workers  
 
To assess whether exposure to unemployment differentially influences 
risk of mortality (Study III) and suicide (Study IV) in foreign-origin 
groups 
 
To ascertain the degree to which different foreign-origin background 
characteristics, including region of origin, generational status, age at ar-
rival, and duration of residence, modify relationships between experi-
ences of labor market adversity and different health outcomes (Studies II, 
III, IV)  

1.2 A note on terminology 
There is ongoing discussion within both the research community and civil 
society as to what constitutes the most appropriate and optimal defini-
tions and terms to describe persons of foreign-origin, a large and hetero-
geneous population.  As such, some clarifications need to be made from 
the outset regarding the terms used in this thesis to describe and catego-
rize members of this group.  
 
The terms foreign-origin, foreign-origin background, migrant background, 
and migration background are broadly used in this thesis, and here refer 
to both foreign-born persons and native-born persons with one or more 
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foreign-born parent. The term migrant health is also used broadly, to re-
fer to the health of persons of foreign-origin. The terms migrant, immi-
grant, and foreign-born are used to refer to persons who themselves have 
migrated. The term second generation is used to specifically describe na-
tive-born persons who have at least one foreign-born parent. In addition, 
the term native-origin is used to refer to native-born persons with two 
native-born parents.  
 
In this thesis foreign-origin groups are classified by country/region of 
origin, generational status (i.e., second generation or foreign-born), and 
migration background characteristics, including age at arrival and dura-
tion of residence. A more thorough description of the different foreign-
origin categories that were used can be found in the Materials and Meth-
ods section.  
 
As marginalization and stratification processes related to foreign-origin 
background also often entail discussions of racism and discrimination, 
the terms race, ethnicity, and the compound term race/ethnicity are used 
in this thesis in relation to processes of marginalization and oppression 
based on racial/ethnic background. The utilization of these terms varies 
by country context; for example,  race and race/ethnicity  are often used 
in the US, while ethnicity is generally used in Europe (19). Some of the 
theoretical frameworks that inform this thesis, and which were originally 
developed within the US context, also utilize these terms to describe pro-
cesses of marginalization and to help explain the formation of health ine-
qualities among some groups.  Still, the use of such terminology can be 
problematic for several reasons, not the least of which includes the his-
tory of atrocities and abuses which have occurred based on ill-conceived, 
false, and invalid notions of these concepts (20). At the time of this writ-
ing, there is no international consensus on the most appropriate termi-
nology that should be used to describe foreign-origin or ethnic/racial mi-
nority populations. In this thesis, the terms listed above are meant to be 
understood as social constructs that are related to social stratification 
processes and social inequality, and which thus may also play a role in the 
formation of health inequalities. 
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2 Background 

This chapter begins with a brief history of migration in Sweden in order 
to contextualize the work of this thesis. Thereafter follows definitions of 
relevant concepts, including the social determinants of health, health in-
equalities, and social position. The chapter concludes with an overview of 
previous migrant health research and a brief description of the work-re-
lated determinants of health that are examined in this thesis.  

2.1 A brief history of migration in Sweden 
Over the last 150 years, Sweden has been transformed from a country 
characterized by mass emigration to one in which immigration signifi-
cantly contributes to the country’s population growth (see Figure 1). In 
the late 19th and early 20th century, nearly 20% of the Swedish population 
emigrated, primarily to North America (21). In the 1930s and 1940s this 
out-migration trend began to reverse, and the proportion of foreign-born 
residents in Sweden started to increase (9).  
 
Partially due to Sweden’s largely neutral stance during World War II, the 
country experienced a period of rapid postwar industrial and economic 
growth, which resulted in an increased demand for labor. This postwar 
prosperity in part led to liberal and more open immigration policies dur-
ing the 1950s. A 1954 labor agreement between Sweden, Denmark, Fin-
land, and Norway granted the citizens of these countries the right to work 
in any of these countries without the need for a residence permit (22). 
During this period workers from several countries in southern and cen-
tral Europe were also actively recruited to Sweden (23). Sweden’s labor 
migration policies at this time were unique from  other European nations, 
as Sweden utilized an immigration policy rather than a guest worker pol-
icy to recruit foreign-born workers (24), which increased the likelihood 
that labor migrants would resettle permanently in the country.  
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In the 1990s Sweden experienced a deep economic recession, which en-
tailed rising costs for housing and other resettlement services for refu-
gees (28).  This economic crisis coincided with a period of high refugee 
migration, particularly from former Yugoslavia and the Soviet Union, So-
malia, and Iraq.  Migrants who arrived in Sweden during this period ex-
perienced more labor market integration difficulties than migrants who 
arrived during earlier periods (29); however, the foreign-born who were 
already resettled in Sweden faced greater unemployment rates and 
greater deterioration in living conditions compared to the native-born 
during this recessionary period (30).  Driven by the economic downturn 
and a shrinking labor market, migration policies once again became more 
restrictive. Different economic incentives were offered to some foreign-
born groups during this period to encourage return migration to their 
home countries (23). 
 
In 1994 Sweden became a member of the European Economic Area (EES), 
and in 1995 joined the European Union (EU), which permitted residence 
and the right to work in Sweden for citizens of member states. In 2001 
Sweden also became a full member of the Schengen Agreement, which 
permits free movement between 26 participating European countries, 
collectively referred to as the Schengen Area. Taken together, these legis-
lative actions have entailed increased movement, particularly labor mi-
gration, between Sweden and other EU and Schengen Area countries 
(31).  
 
Historically, Sweden’s migration policies have been generous compared 
to many other European countries, and have previously been classified as 
multicultural, meaning that they have promoted integration, placed few 
restrictions on immigration, and have permitted citizenship based on du-
ration of residence (32). However, Sweden recently introduced more re-
strictive migration policies (33, 34), largely in response to the recent 
large upturn in the number of refugees and asylum seekers coming to 
Sweden. This upward trend peaked in 2015,  with nearly 163,000 persons 
applying for asylum (35). 
 
Table 1 provides Swedish population statistics for 2016, including the 
proportion of foreign-born and foreign-origin residents, the regions of 
origin represented among the current foreign-born population, and fig-
ures on in- and out-migration.  These statistics highlight the heterogene-
ity of the Swedish foreign-origin population, which comprises individuals 
from numerous and diverse world regions who have migrated or whose 
parents have migrated for several different reasons. Trends over time in 
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Swedish migration policies, variation in demand for labor, and civil con-
flicts in different world regions have all contributed to the diversity of the 
foreign-origin population today.  
 
Table 1: 2016 Swedish Population Statistics (4) 

 
Swedish population by native- and foreign-origin background N % 

Total 9 995 153 100 

Native-origin 6 935 038 69 

Foreign-born  1 784 497 18 

Second generation (1+ foreign-born parent)  1 275 618 13 

Foreign-born population by region of origin   N % 

Total  1 784 497 100 

Asia 638 570 36 

EU28 except the Nordic countries 345 571 19 

Europe except EU28 and the Nordic countries 243 844 14 

Nordic countries  242 720 14 

Africa 194 758 11 

South America 69 645 4 

North America 36 858 2 

Former Soviet Union 5 638 <1 

Oceania 5 575 <1 

Unknown country 1 318 <1 

In- and out-migration N  

Immigration 163 005  

Emigration 45 878  

Net in-migration 117 127  

2.2 Migrant background and the social determinants 
of health 
Research on the social determinants of health is a cross-disciplinary en-
deavor, engaging investigators from several academic fields including, 
but not limited to, sociology, public health and epidemiology, medicine, 
psychology, and anthropology.  The social determinants of health field is 
broadly concerned with understanding how social and economic factors, 
from the societal level to the individual level, influence people’s health.  
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Inherent within scholarship on the social determinants of health is a core 
focus on understanding the formation and persistence of health inequal-
ities within a given population. Health inequalities refer to differences in 
health status that are directly linked to social position, access to re-
sources, and conditions of daily life (36), and are a manifestation of social 
inequalities.  Persons who are socially disadvantaged are generally at an 
increased risk of poor health, while those who are privileged are more 
likely to enjoy good health.  The publication of the final report of the 
World Health Organization (WHO) Commission on the Social Determi-
nants of Health, Closing the Gap in a Generation (2008), has brought wide-
spread attention to the critical impact that social inequalities have on 
health globally.  
 
Health inequalities as conceptualized in this thesis do not refer merely to 
differences in health between individuals, but rather to modifiable differ-
ences in health between social groups that “are judged to be unfair, un-
just, avoidable, and unnecessary” (Krieger, 2001,  p. 698). An important 
distinction then between differences in health and inequalities in health 
is that inequalities can be reduced through health equity promotion. This 
requires actions and policies to reduce social inequalities that are harm-
ful to health, which would decrease the disproportionate burden of poor 
health in socially disadvantaged groups (38).  As health inequalities are 
also commonly referred to as health disparities, particularly by research-
ers in the United States (36), both of these terms will be used throughout 
this thesis to refer to the same concept. 
 
Exploration of the social determinants of health necessarily entails inves-
tigation into the role of social structures and institutions as well as pro-
cesses of social stratification as factors that influence social inequality. 
Social stratification processes sort people into different social strata or 
social locations with unequal access to power, rewards, or resources, 
which in turn entails unequal exposure and vulnerability to health risks.  
This thesis takes it point of departure from an analysis of the role of social 
position as a key determinant of health. Social position is an indicator of 
social inequality that has been implicated in both the distribution of de-
terminants of health as well as the formation of health inequalities. The 
conceptualization of social position in this work is based on a definition 
by Hilary Graham, who has defined social position as “an individual’s lo-
cation in the social hierarchies around which his or her society is built. 
Social position thus includes such dimensions as socioeconomic position, 
gender and ethnicity” (2004, p. 107). Such a conception of social position 
may also be expanded to include dimensions such as nationality and mi-
grant background (40).  An individual’s social position is embedded in the 
social structure of the society in which they reside, and is a reflection of 



 21 

the ways in which access to social and material resources are distributed 
(39).  
 
Sweden, like many countries in Europe, is becoming more multicultural, 
and the number of foreign-origin residents is increasing.  As such, ensur-
ing the health and well-being of persons of foreign-origin will become an 
increasingly important public health priority. Yet persons of foreign-
origin are often subject to stratification processes that negatively affect 
their social position, which may lead to health deteriorations and the for-
mation of health disparities. This thesis is concerned with understanding 
how social stratification processes which influence labor market position 
and labor market adversities experienced by persons of foreign-origin 
are associated with health. In particular, the health impacts of adverse 
psychosocial and physical working conditions, educational mismatch, 
and unemployment are assessed. Migrant background is one dimension 
through which social stratification occurs in the labor market, and has 
previously been identified as a “key, cross-cutting axis linking employ-
ment and working conditions to health inequalities through diverse ex-
posures and mechanisms” (Benach et al., 2010, p. 339).  As such, in-
creased knowledge on the work-related determinants of health among 
persons of foreign-origin may help to guide the development of future 
public health, employment, and migration and integration policies in 
Sweden.   

A survey of health outcomes among persons of foreign-origin  
There is a substantial body of evidence which documents the presence of 
health disparities between groups of foreign-born and native-born per-
sons across Europe (42-44) and North America (45-48). In Sweden, for-
eign-born persons have reported poorer self-rated health (49-52), poorer 
mental health outcomes (6, 52),  more long term illness (53), and more 
muscular pain and decreased mobility (54) than native-born persons.  
Cardiovascular disease has also been more commonly observed among 
some migrant groups (8, 55, 56).  In terms of health behaviors, prior stud-
ies have also shown higher rates of smoking among foreign-born men 
compared to native-born men (57), and higher post-migration rates of 
obesity among some groups of foreign-born women (9). Yet there is sub-
stantial variation in health within the foreign-origin population, and poor 
health outcomes have not been consistently observed in all groups. For 
example, several studies from Sweden (9, 11) and other European coun-
tries (58-60) have demonstrated lower mortality rates among some mi-
grant groups.  
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Health outcomes among the foreign-born population also vary by gender 
and region of origin.  Poorer health outcomes have been observed among 
foreign-born women in Sweden when compared to both their male com-
patriots (52, 61, 62) and to native-born women (63-65). However, other 
research has shown similar self-reported health outcomes between 
women from Western Europe and Swedish women (66, 67). Men from 
Nordic countries have demonstrated higher risk of all-cause mortality 
(10, 68) when compared to native-born Swedish men, while men from 
other regions, particularly those from outside of Europe, have displayed 
lower risks for mortality (11). Levels of risk for cause-specific types of 
mortality have also been shown to vary by country of birth (7, 69, 70).    
 
Additional characteristics related to migration background, including 
longer duration of residence (71-73) and younger age at arrival (74, 75) 
have been associated with an elevated risk of poor health among mi-
grants, however patterns of association have been inconsistent across 
different foreign-born groups (10, 76). Relationships between migrant 
background and health also vary across health outcomes, as migration-
specific factors differ in the degree to which they are related to the vari-
ous mechanisms behind different poor health and disease outcomes. The 
health of migrants is also shaped by the broader social context in which 
they live, with cross-national variations in migrant health outcomes.  
 
Studies have also revealed differences in the risk of poor health by gener-
ational status (45, 77-79). Prior Swedish research has demonstrated 
greater risk of serious mental health problems, including suicide and psy-
chosis, among second generation individuals when compared to the for-
eign-born (7, 80, 81), as well as higher risk of hospitalizations associated 
with illicit drug use compared to native-origin Swedes (82). At the same 
time however, better self-reported health outcomes (9) and a higher 
standard of living (29) have also been found among the second genera-
tion relative to the foreign-born. At first glance such findings may seem 
contradictory, but to a certain degree may also be expected.  For example, 
second generation individuals do not themselves experience migration, 
or the economic and social upheavals associated with this process, which 
may negatively impact social position or health (83). Conversely, the 
country context in which the second generation grow up may be very dif-
ferent from that of their foreign-born parents, which in some cases may 
have a negative influence on health, particularly outcomes related to 
mental health or substance use. Health variations among the second gen-
eration have also been found by ethnicity (84), parental region of origin 
(81), and gender (78).   
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Despite the variation in relationships between migration background and 
health, one fairly consistent pattern that has been observed is that mi-
grants often tend to report poorer health than natives (9, 51, 85-87) but 
also often demonstrate lower risks for mortality (11, 85, 88). Potential 
reasons for this apparent contradiction which have been put forth in the 
literature include: 1) that migrants may be more prone to chronic health 
conditions which can influence their day to day health and quality of life 
but do not necessarily influence mortality, such as musculoskeletal pain 
(43); and 2) that migrants may be more likely to die from causes that have 
a less clear relationship to self-reported health outcomes, such as infec-
tious diseases or, among women, maternity-related conditions (89). The 
next sections discuss migrant health phenomena and debates as well as 
various determinants of health among migrants in more detail, in order 
to further describe the multitude of ways in which migration is related to 
health and social position.  

Migrant health phenomena and debates 
At the center of much health disparities research is a focus on the social 
gradient in health in the general population, whereby persons with lower 
socioeconomic positions tend to have poorer health outcomes than those 
with higher positions (90, 91). However, this gradient has been shown to 
be less pronounced or even flat in studies of migrant populations (92-94). 
To some extent, this reduced or nullified health gradient might be ex-
plained by the healthy migrant paradox. This paradox refers to an empir-
ical regularity demonstrating that migrants often have equal or better 
health outcomes than natives. The healthy migrant paradox is most con-
sistently observed among persons who migrate from countries with 
poorer socioeconomic conditions as well as those who have a more dis-
advantaged post-migration social position (95, 96). Thus, the presence of 
this paradox challenges the idea that health inequalities arise from social 
inequalities, i.e., that individuals with lower social positions will also be 
more likely to have poorer health outcomes. Still, the extent to which the 
healthy migrant paradox can be interpreted as a contradiction of the so-
cial gradient may also be influenced by how social position is measured. 
For example, some migrants may have a high level of education but a low 
occupational status or earned income, which suggests an interaction be-
tween migrant status and labor market stratification processes that may 
influence findings. There is also variation in the extent to which the 
healthy migrant paradox is observed across factors such as ethnicity and 
region of origin, (45, 97) reason for migration, (9, 98, 99) and duration of 
residence (45).  
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The healthy migrant paradox is often explained as a health selection ef-
fect, whereby persons who migrate are assumed to be healthier than their 
non-migrant compatriots in the country of origin, and may thus not be a 
representative subgroup of the country of origin population. However, 
there is only limited support for positive health selection effects in origin  
(100). Other research has highlighted explanations based on return mi-
gration, or a salmon bias effect, whereby older migrants and migrants 
with a poorer health status may be more likely to return to the country of 
origin to convalesce or spend their final years of retirement (101, 102); 
however, several studies have provided evidence which refutes this idea 
(11, 103, 104).   

 
Other explanations for the healthy migrant paradox have highlighted the 
role of protective cultural factors, whereby migrants are thought to retain 
lifestyle habits, health behaviors, or other health protective factors from 
the country of origin that may translate into a health advantage (105, 
106).  The migrant health advantage has been shown to weaken with time 
spent in the new country of residence, a phenomenon often referred to as 
the assimilation or acculturation paradox. Some evidence has suggested 
that the deterioration of an initial health advantage may be partially at-
tributed to the adoption of unhealthier behaviors in the country of resi-
dence (73, 105).  
 
Additional explanations which focus on the post-migration social context 
suggest that the cumulative effect of exposure to stressful experiences, 
such as discrimination or racism, economic hardship, and downward so-
cial mobility, may also deteriorate initial migrant health advantages (107, 
108).  A similar phenomenon of premature health deterioration has been 
observed in the study of racial health disparities among African-Ameri-
cans, known as the weathering hypothesis (109).  The mechanism behind 
this hypothesis is related to allostatic load, and the “wear and tear” effects 
on the body that result from repeated adaptations to stress exposures. 
Although all individuals are subject to potential health problems, those 
who experience increased levels of stress may have such problems ear-
lier. Applied to migrant health, the weathering hypothesis suggests that 
the erosion of an initial health advantage over time may similarly be due 
to the cumulative effect of stressful post-migration exposures and mar-
ginalization, which may increase poor health vulnerability.  

The migration process and health  
For non-migrants, health determinants are generally embedded in the so-
ciety in which they live; yet for migrants, health is also influenced by fac-
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tors from the country of origin (92).  Migration often occurs due to a mix-
ture of push factors (economic, political, or social conditions in the coun-
try of origin which drive people to migrate) and pull factors (opportuni-
ties or other factors related to the destination country which entice some-
one to leave their country of origin). Migration can lead to changes in key 
health determinants, such as living and working conditions, as well as so-
cietal characteristics and social institutions, which may have positive or 
detrimental effects on health.  
  
Migration-related determinants of health are often grouped into two 
broad categories: 1) pre-migration factors, which relate to the country of 
origin and the migration experience; and 2) post-migration factors, which 
relate to the country of residence. Pre-migration factors can continue to 
influence health in the new country of residence. For example, as de-
scribed in the previous section, health promoting food preferences, 
health behaviors, and lifestyle habits established in the country of origin 
may be maintained post-migration. Yet among refugees and asylum seek-
ers, experiences of trauma or persecution in the country of origin or per-
ilous migration journeys may have lasting mental and physical health 
consequences, which can increase vulnerability to post-migration stress-
ors. Other pre-migration factors are related to regional differences in the 
prevalence of infectious agents, such as the helicobacter pylori, which is 
one causal agent related to stomach cancer (9).  Post-migration factors 
are those which influence social position and quality of life in the new 
country of residence. These may include post-migration stressors such as 
difficulties learning a new language, loss of social ties, or occupational 
downgrading. For some individuals, post-migration factors may also in-
clude exposure to chronic stressors that were not experienced in the 
country of origin, such as discrimination by ethnicity or migrant back-
ground, which has been linked to lower social position (110) and poorer 
health status (9, 109, 111). Post-migration factors also include determi-
nants of health that are relevant for the native-born, such as living and 
working conditions, labor market attachment, or opportunities for edu-
cation and training. 
 
Compared to research on the foreign-born, fewer studies have investi-
gated how factors related to migrant background may influence social po-
sition and health among the second generation. Some studies have pro-
posed that intergenerational conflicts might contribute to worse mental 
health outcomes among the second generation (81, 112). Other evidence 
has suggested that the socialization experiences of the second generation 
differ from those who are third generation and higher, as well as the for-
eign-born (113), which could have implications for health. While the sec-
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ond generation may not face stressors related to resettlement or adapta-
tion challenges, some may nonetheless experience forms of oppression, 
such as racism or discrimination, as well as difficulties obtaining employ-
ment (113, 114). The segmented assimilation model (113, 115), origi-
nally developed in the US,  outlines several factors that can impact inte-
gration and social mobility among the second generation. The theory pos-
tulates that family human capital, family composition structures, and the 
broader social context all influence modes of social mobility and, by ex-
tension, social position among the second generation. Lower social posi-
tion among some second generation subgroups may then reflect down-
ward assimilation processes or a lack of upward social mobility, which 
could persist into subsequent generations (116, 117). Still, some evidence 
from the European context  is suggestive of upward social mobility pat-
terns among the second generation, with the majority having higher edu-
cation levels and better employment outcomes than their parents, alt-
hough there are variations by national contexts (118).  
 
The empirical studies in this thesis are largely concerned with work-re-
lated determinants of migrant health, namely labor market position and 
experiences of labor market adversity in the country of residence. How-
ever, it is important to recognize the multitude of pre- and post-migration 
factors that can influence social position, health, and well-being among 
migrants and their children, including the ways in which pre-migration 
factors can influence the severity of post-migration stressors that may be 
experienced.  

Migration as a social determinant of health  
The evidence presented above demonstrates that migration is linked to 
several different social determinants of health. Migration is also a form of 
social stratification which influences the social position of foreign-origin 
persons and their access to resources.  Due to the multitude of ways in 
which migration is associated with health and well-being, several re-
searchers have proposed that migration should be identified as a social 
determinant of health (1-3).  The repositioning of migration into the so-
cial determinants of health framework can help to combat common mis-
conceptions of migration as an explanatory factor that is secondary to 
proximal social determinants of health, such as income or education (1), 
or which reduce its role to that of either a protective cultural factor or 
acculturative stressor (2).   
  
Taken one step further, migration could even be considered a fundamen-
tal cause of health, as it fulfill the criteria outlined for such a cause in  Link 
and Phelan’s seminal theory of fundamental causes (119, 120). Migration 
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constitutes a fundamental cause since it 1) has an enduring association 
with several health outcomes, via multiple risk factors; 2) influences the 
degree to which individuals may access different resources that can be 
used to avoid health risks; and 3) influences health through multiple in-
tervening mechanisms. Other researchers have suggested that additional 
social categories related to stratification, including ethnicity, gender, and 
sexuality, should likewise be considered as fundamental causes, given 
their broad and enduring associations with health (41). Yet factors such 
as these may also interact with migration background characteristics, 
which could lead to more severe experiences of social inequality or 
poorer health in some foreign-origin groups (121).  
 
The many ways in which diverse health outcomes are influenced by dif-
ferent migration background characteristics, as well as intersections be-
tween migration background and other social categories that are related 
to experiences of inequality, such as gender and ethnicity, contribute to 
the complexity of migrant health research. This field is also characterized 
by puzzling and sometimes even contradictory findings (121), as evi-
denced by the healthy migrant paradox. It is therefore difficult to make 
overarching generalizations across different foreign-origin groups and in 
different country contexts, and the influence of migration on population 
health is still not clearly elucidated or understood (41). The inherent 
complexity of migrant health research points to the need for strong theo-
retical frameworks to aid in research study designs and the interpreta-
tion of findings. These issues will be discussed further in the Theoretical 
Considerations section of this thesis.  

Work-related determinants of migrant health 
Employment and working life conditions are established social determi-
nants of health (37). Secure employment with good working conditions 
can be a source of several health promoting assets, including financial se-
curity and opportunities for personal development.  There are also sev-
eral health-beneficial latent functions of employment, such as self-es-
teem, provision of daily time structures, beneficial interpersonal con-
tacts, and skills utilization (122, 123). Possession of such resources has 
the potential to reduce social and health inequalities (37).   

 
Among persons of foreign-origin, secure employment with good working 
conditions may have additional implications for health, as such factors 
are not only integral in the facilitation of health and well-being, but are 
also themselves important indicators of successful resettlement. How-
ever, persons of foreign-origin are often among the most disadvantaged 
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members of a given society (124). This disadvantage is particularly evi-
dent in the marginalized labor market position of foreign-origin persons, 
which includes higher rates of unemployment, poorer working condi-
tions, and more frequent segregation into lower status occupations (13, 
29, 125-127). In Sweden, the segregation of migrants into lower occupa-
tional status positions may partly reflect the recent history of labor mi-
gration.  But it is also reflective of the difficulties that later migrants, many 
of whom are highly educated, have experienced in establishing them-
selves in the labor market, such as refugees who arrived during the eco-
nomic recession in the 1990s (128). Other factors such as ethnic and ra-
cial discrimination can hinder or delay labor market entry, but may also 
segregate foreign-origin persons into lower paid, lower status jobs with 
poorer working conditions (129).  Additional factors related to low levels 
of  social capital (125) as well as difficulties with education credentialing 
processes and learning a new language (130) also play a role in the labor 
market disadvantages experienced by persons of foreign-origin. Recent 
changes towards a more polarized and flexible Swedish labor market 
likely also contribute to the segregation of migrants into low-skilled jobs 
with poorer working conditions, including temporary jobs (15, 131, 132).  
 
The marginalized labor market position of migrants also entails that 
many live in socially vulnerable situations for several years after migra-
tion.   In the Swedish context, it can take refugee migrants and their fam-
ilies ten or more years to acquire standard of living conditions that are 
equivalent to those observed among native-origin Swedes (29). This dis-
parity is likely largely due to the difficulties that migrants, especially 
women,  face in relation to establishment in the labor market, particularly 
in the first years following migration (132, 133). Employment rates 
among migrants generally improve over time, but even after ten years of 
residence, unemployment rates remain higher among the foreign-born 
than among natives (132).  Some Swedish evidence has also shown the 
persistence of higher rates of unemployment among some second gener-
ation groups compared to the native-origin (134). 
 
These work-related disadvantages thus suggest that the labor market is 
one key arena in which social inequality is manifested among persons of 
foreign-origin. Yet despite evidence of a disadvantaged labor market po-
sition, public health knowledge on the work-related determinants of 
health among persons of foreign-origin in Sweden is lacking (10).   In or-
der to gain a better understanding of the health impact of these determi-
nants among the foreign-origin population, the studies in this thesis as-
sess different labor market adversities among groups of foreign-origin 
persons who are both in and outside the labor market relative to those of 
native-origin. 
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Studies I and II focus on the employed, and examine associations between 
different measures of working life quality, including adverse psychosocial 
and physical working conditions and educational mismatch, and health. 
Given that people spend a significant part of their adult lives at work, as-
sessment of working life quality and its implications for health among the 
foreign-origin is highly warranted, particularly as the quality of work may 
be equally or nearly as important for health as employment  (135, 136). 
However, given the disparities in employment between the foreign-origin 
and native-origin, as well as the integral role that employment has in in-
fluencing health and integration, it is equally necessary to assess how ex-
periences of unemployment are associated with health.  Studies III and IV 
focus on the health implications of labor market exclusion. Relationships 
between unemployment and risk of all-cause mortality as well as suicide 
are examined, as unemployment has previously been associated with 
both poor physical and mental health outcomes (137, 138).  
 
A brief summary of prior research on the specific labor market adversi-
ties that are examined in this thesis and their relevance for health among 
persons of foreign-origin is presented below.  
 
Adverse psychosocial and physical working conditions  
Much of the literature on work-related determinants of health has fo-
cused on the assessment of working conditions, both psychosocial and 
physical. Psychosocial working conditions are those related to the ways 
in which work is organized, work-related practices, and the social and 
psychological aspects of work and organizational culture that have impli-
cations for health (139). Physical working conditions refer to the ergo-
nomic or physical demands of work, as well as different characteristics of 
workplace facilities that may influence health, such as exposure to haz-
ardous agents. In this thesis, the Demand Control Model (140, 141) was 
used to guide the assessment of psychosocial working conditions, and 
psychosocial job demands, job control, and workplace social support 
were examined. The physical working conditions assessed focused on the 
physical demands and ergonomic strain associated with job duties.  
 
High quality jobs with good working conditions are not distributed 
equally in the population (41, 142) and unequal exposure to different ad-
verse working conditions may play a role in the formation of health ine-
qualities. Exposure to adverse psychosocial (90, 143, 144) and physical 
(145, 146) working conditions has been associated with numerous poor 
health outcomes. Adverse working conditions tend to group in lower-
level positions (18, 147, 148), which suggests that persons working in 
such positions may be exposed to multiple adversities that can negatively 
affect health. Persons of foreign-origin are over-represented in lower-
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level positions, and several studies have shown that foreign-born work-
ers experience greater exposure to poor psychosocial and physical work-
ing conditions (12, 13, 41, 149, 150).  Studies have also demonstrated as-
sociations between exposure to adverse conditions and poor health out-
comes among persons of foreign-origin in several country contexts (145, 
151), including Sweden (12, 13, 152).   
 
Educational mismatch 
Beyond adverse working conditions themselves, there are additional 
characteristics of working life that may also be important for health. Ed-
ucational mismatch is a type of status incongruence that occurs when 
there is a discrepancy between an individual’s attained level of education 
and the level of education required in their occupation. Such mismatch 
can be considered a key indicator of work life quality (153) and an im-
portant work-related determinant of health (154-156). Experiences of 
mismatch may be associated with financial strain, which can occur be-
cause of occupational downgrading, as well as psychosocial stress related 
to role conflict (157), relative deprivation (158), and job strain (140), all 
of which may be damaging to health. 
 
Educational mismatch is increasingly being recognized as an indicator of 
labor market integration among migrants. Prior studies in several na-
tional contexts have demonstrated a higher prevalence of over-education 
(14, 159-161) and, to a slightly lesser degree, under-education (162-164) 
among foreign-born workers. Migrants in particular may be vulnerable to 
educational mismatch, particularly over-education, because of the labor 
market integration challenges they face (126). However, the number of 
studies that have assessed the health impact of educational mismatch 
among migrants is limited. The few studies which have been conducted 
have shown relationships between educational mismatch and poor phys-
ical (66, 127) and mental health (155), as well as increased risk of occu-
pational injuries (165).  
 
Unemployment 
Employment status itself is also a key determinant of health. An extensive 
body of research has documented associations between unemployment 
and poor mental (166-169) and physical (167, 170) health outcomes, in-
cluding an increased risk of mortality (171-173).  Migrants in Sweden 
have higher rates of unemployment than natives, and the gap in employ-
ment between these groups is amongst the highest in the OECD (Organi-
zation for Economic Cooperation and Development) countries (16), 
which highlights the labor market establishment difficulties that mi-
grants in Sweden, in particular, face.  
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The health impact of unemployment may also be more severe among 
some foreign-origin groups, who may be more vulnerable to the negative 
effects of unemployment or job loss for several reasons. For example, as 
persons of foreign-origin are more often segregated into lower paid, 
lower occupational class positions (13, 29), they may also be more likely 
to experience financial hardship and psychosocial stress following unem-
ployment (174). Experiences of unemployment have also been associated 
with a greater likelihood of subsequent unemployment, as well as precar-
ious employment and employment in lower occupational status positions 
(138); this can perpetuate a cycle of recurrent unemployment and expo-
sure to hazardous employment and working conditions that can nega-
tively impact health over the life course. As foreign-origin persons may 
have fewer beneficial work-related social networks than the native-born 
(49, 175), it may be more difficult to transition into the labor market or 
to gain a new job following a period of unemployment. This could result 
in a long-term marginalized position with reduced opportunities for up-
ward social mobility and financial security. Prior research has also sug-
gested that migrants may experience unmet expectations of social mobil-
ity or labor market opportunities in the destination country (127). Frus-
trations over unemployment, particularly among highly educated or 
skilled workers, alone or in combination with unmet expectations, can 
adversely impact health via psychosocial stress processes (155).  Several 
studies from the Swedish context have provided evidence which suggests 
that employment status is an important determinant of health among 
persons of foreign-origin (62, 166, 176).  
 
Due to a disadvantaged labor market position, some migrants may expe-
rience multiple labor market adversities over time, including exposure to 
poor working conditions, a job characterized by educational mismatch, as 
well as periods of unemployment, among others. The study of work-re-
lated determinants of health among migrants may aid in understanding 
how some foreign-born groups who appear to be healthier than natives 
upon arrival in the country of residence or shortly thereafter might ulti-
mately, over time and through the accumulation of repeated experiences 
of work-related stressors, demonstrate poorer health outcomes.  
 
This chapter has provided a brief history of migration in the Swedish con-
text, as well as an overview of the ways in which migration background is 
linked to processes of social stratification and social inequality, pointing 
to the need for migration to be further incorporated into the social deter-
minants of health discourse. An overview of health outcomes and health 
phenomena among persons of foreign-origin was presented, as well as a 
description of pre- and post-migration factors that influence health 
among this large and heterogeneous group. The chapter concluded with 



 32 

a description of the ways in which employment and working life can im-
pact migrant health, including an overview of the work-related health de-
terminants that are examined in this thesis.  
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3 Theoretical Considerations  

This chapter provides a brief description of predominant theories and 
concepts that are utilized within migrant health research. This is followed 
by a presentation of additional theoretical frameworks which are used to 
examine the social determinants of health and are also useful for migrant 
health studies. The chapter concludes with a description of an applied 
conceptual framework that outlines specific pathways and mechanisms 
that link society, position in the labor market and experiences of labor 
market adversity, and health.  

3.1 Predominant theories in migrant health research  
As discussed in the previous chapter, health selection and methodological 
explanations are often invoked to explain patterns of migrant health 
(121). Research on migrant health has also been dominated by theoreti-
cal explanations that emphasize the role of culture and acculturation pro-
cesses in influencing social norms, values, and health behaviors among 
persons of foreign-origin. Acculturation-based explanations are particu-
larly dominant in the United States, but are also prevalent in European 
migrant health research.  
 
Acculturation is a broad and multidimensional concept, but can be de-
fined as the individual level processes through which migrants or persons 
of foreign-origin incorporate the behaviors, values, and attitudes of the 
country of residence (121). At the core of acculturation-based explana-
tions is a key assumption that as migrants adapt to life in the country of 
residence, they lose the cultural characteristics or behaviors of their na-
tive country, and replace them with those of the country of residence, 
which can lead to poorer health outcomes (177). Diverse indicators such 
as duration of residence, citizenship, language abilities, generational sta-
tus, and age at arrival have been used as proxy measures for accultura-
tion. Yet these different factors vary in their relevance for specific health 
outcomes, and can also have multiple meanings for health, which may be 
hidden if they are interpreted solely in relation to acculturative changes 
in health behaviors or norms. For example, although earlier age of arrival 
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in the country of residence may be associated with an increased likeli-
hood of behaviorally modified outcomes like obesity (75), it has also been 
associated with better labor market outcomes (178), which could have a 
health promoting effect via increased financial security or social inclu-
sion.  
 
Although culture and processes of acculturation certainly play a role in 
influencing numerous health outcomes among foreign-origin persons, ac-
culturation-based theoretical frameworks have several explanatory limi-
tations. First, they do not acknowledge the role of structural determi-
nants of health, such as discrimination and racism, or the overall social 
position of persons of foreign-origin (92, 121). Second, such explanations 
can mask the effects of social inequality on health in favor of focusing on 
the role of the individual, for example, via changes in health behaviors 
(121). Third, they tend to limit the definition of culture to a set of individ-
ual level characteristics which shape attitudes, values, and health behav-
iors (121), rather than consideration of the ways in which culture is re-
lated to social institutions or social norms that may produce or reproduce 
inequalities (179). Acculturation-based explanations may even inadvert-
ently contribute to the “othering” of migrants, by overlooking the inher-
ent diversity of persons of foreign-origin, and contributing instead to a 
public discourse that creates an “us” and “them” dichotomy of difference 
between native-origin and foreign-origin persons (180). Over-reliance on 
cultural explanations could also contribute to further dichotomization of 
the social determinants of health and migrant health research fields, by 
relegating structural or upstream explanations for migrant health to the 
background.   

3.2 The utility of theories on the social determinants 
of health  
As described in Chapter 2, factors related to social stratification and dy-
namics of power and oppression in society have implications for the for-
mation of health inequalities among persons of foreign-origin relative to 
the native-origin. Power influences the extent to which an individual or 
group can exercise agency, as well as the opportunities, resources, and 
privileges that are available to them (98). Different forms of exploitation 
and oppression that result from unequal distributions of power may be 
manifested into different areas of life, including residential or labor mar-
ket segregation, discrimination and experiences of othering, exposure to 
poorer working or living conditions, downward social mobility, and eco-
nomic hardship. Exposure to these conditions can influence health both 
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directly (e.g., via material deprivation) and indirectly (e.g., via psychoso-
cial stress).  
 
The interplay of stratification processes in the country of residence based 
on foreign-origin background and other social determinants of health, 
such as those related to work, have not been explicitly unified under a 
larger theoretical framework.  In the next sections, the theory of funda-
mental causes, intersectionality, and ecosocial theory are presented as 
theoretical frameworks that can be applied to studies of health inequali-
ties among persons of foreign-origin.  All of these theories may be used to 
help make sense of the complex ways in which migration background can 
influence health, and to link social inequalities experienced by persons of 
foreign-origin to poor health outcomes or the formation of health ine-
qualities.  
 
The theory of fundamental causes 
The theory of fundamental causes was briefly discussed in the previous 
chapter when discussing the need for the repositioning of migration into 
the social determinants of health discourse. However, further elaboration 
of this theory is necessary to describe its utility for migrant health re-
search.  
 
Originally developed by Link and Phelan (1995), this theory maintains 
that socioeconomic position (SEP) is a fundamental cause of health ine-
qualities because it fulfills four key criteria, as follows: 1) SEP is related 
to  multiple disease outcomes; 2) SEP is related to these disease outcomes 
through multiple risk factors; 3) SEP determines access (or lack thereof) 
to resources that can be used to avoid health risks or to minimize the con-
sequences of disease; and 4) the association between SEP and health out-
comes can be reproduced over time via different intervening mecha-
nisms. This theory maintains that health inequalities cannot be elimi-
nated by addressing proximal risk factors for disease, as it is upstream 
factors that influence the distribution of flexible resources. Phelan and 
Link (2015) have also adapted their theory to demonstrate how racism 
may be considered a fundamental cause of health, which shows the flexi-
bility of the framework.  
 
As outlined in Chapter 2, migration also fulfills the criteria for classifica-
tion as a fundamental cause of health. However, marginalization associ-
ated with foreign-origin background cannot be investigated in quite the 
same way as marginalization by race/ethnicity. For example, when exam-
ining racism as a fundamental cause of health inequalities, Phelan and 
Link contrasted health outcomes, health risks, and health resources 
among blacks and whites in the US (120). A dichotomous approach such 
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as this is often not sufficient in migrant health studies, given the diversity 
of the foreign-origin population. Nonetheless, conceptualizing migration 
as a fundamental cause helps to establish migration in the social determi-
nants of health field. The theory of fundamental causes can also be useful 
as a framework for studies on work-related determinants of health 
among migrants. For example, stratification in the labor market by mi-
grant background entails differential access to flexible resources related 
to work, such as occupational prestige, beneficial social connections, or 
income, which can influence the extent to which good health may be 
maintained or the consequences of poor health might be minimized.  A 
repositioning of migration as a fundamental cause also highlights that mi-
gration-based health disparities cannot be eliminated by only addressing 
the proximal factors that link migrant background with health outcomes, 
but rather by addressing migration-based marginalization itself.  
 
Intersectionality  
Intersectionality is a theoretical concept and framework that analyzes 
how multiple social categories intersect within individuals to create 
unique lived experiences that may reflect social inequality, disadvantage, 
or oppression (181, 182). Intersectionality was not developed as a frame-
work for understanding the social determinants of health, but rather has 
its roots in black feminist scholarship in the United States, with legal 
scholar Kimberle Crenshaw credited with the coining of the term (183).  
However, the theory is widely used within the social sciences, and is an 
emerging theoretical framework within the public health and health eq-
uity disciplines (121, 181, 184, 185).  
 
Similar to the theory of fundamental causes, intersectionality is con-
cerned with understanding how upstream, or macro-level socio-struc-
tural processes are manifested at the level of the individual.  The theory 
describes how both oppression and privilege may be present within an 
individual via the many interrelated social categories that an individual 
inhabits. A key advantage of the intersectional perspective is its rejection 
of the idea that social categories are independent and mutually exclusive. 
Intersectionality also emphasizes that forms of social disadvantage asso-
ciated with the different social categories that individuals occupy are not 
simply additive (181). For example, being a black migrant woman consti-
tutes a unique lived experience beyond being black or a migrant or a 
woman. Intersectionality also highlights the dynamic and fluid nature of 
social categories themselves. This fluidity pertains both to the definitions 
of social category groups, which change over time, as well as how the 
meaning of membership in different categories varies across different so-
cietal contexts.  
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Intersectional perspectives applied to the study of migrant health can 
help to shift focus away from one-dimensional explanations of poor 
health, and towards the ways in which foreign-origin background charac-
teristics intersect with other social categories that may influence health 
(121). Still, intersectional approaches to the study of migrant health do 
not entail that every study needs to examine multiple and interacting so-
cial categories. To varying degrees, the studies included in this thesis 
have applied an intersectional lens to the analyses, with the aim of 1) 
highlighting overlooked intersections of social categories among differ-
ent foreign-origin groups, particularly as they pertain to differences in 
work-related determinants of health, and 2) making visible differences in 
the foreign-origin population, which is still sometimes conceptualized as 
homogenous (186).  
 
Ecosocial theory 
Developed by social epidemiologist Nancy Krieger, ecosocial theory is a 
multi-level theoretical framework which aims to integrate biological and 
social forces relevant for health under a larger theoretical framework 
(187-189).  A core tenant of ecosocial theory is the process of embodi-
ment, which refers to how individuals biologically incorporate the mate-
rial and social world around them through multiple pathways over the 
lifecourse.  
 
Ecosocial theory outlines five pathways of embodiment through which 
health inequalities may be formed, which include: 1) economic and social 
deprivation; 2) exposure to harmful agents, toxins, or hazardous condi-
tions; 3) social trauma; 4) targeted marketing of commodities that are 
harmful to health; and 5) inadequate medical care (190). These pathways 
are shaped by larger social factors and arrangements of power but are 
also influenced at the individual level by biological factors.  The pathways 
also vary in their relevance for health among different social groups; for 
example, the social trauma pathway may be more relevant for persons 
who have experienced ethnic or racial discrimination. 
 
Ecosocial theory also importantly calls for the consideration of differen-
tial levels of exposure, susceptibility, and resistance that determine 
which pathways are relevant for the formation of health inequalities. Sim-
ilar to intersectionality, ecosocial theory posits that vulnerability to neg-
ative social exposures is influenced by one’s inclusion in different social 
groups. For example, membership in some social groups can have a pro-
tective effect, by affording access to resources that may increase re-
sistance to negative working life or employment exposures; membership 
in other groups may have a detrimental effect, by compounding stressors 
or the negative effects of working life exposures. Ecosocial theory also 
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emphasizes the importance of the historical and societal context in deter-
mining which pathways are operative in relation to health.  For example, 
as expressions of discrimination can vary across time and place, so do the 
embodied health manifestations of such exposure (40).  
 
Ecosocial theory is an appropriate and useful interpretative framework 
for studies on work-related health inequalities among persons of foreign-
origin for several reasons. First, both psychosocial and material explana-
tions for health inequalities are predominant in studies of work-related 
health. Ecosocial theory integrates and expands upon both of these expla-
nations as they relate to health inequalities. Under the ecosocial frame-
work, psychosocial explanations are recast in relation to specific social 
exposures that can elicit stress responses but are also mediated by mate-
rial pathways. As stated above, ecosocial theory also considers the dy-
namic and cumulative interplay between exposure, susceptibility, and the 
formation of disease. This is necessary to highlight the heterogeneity of 
the foreign-origin population in general and also in terms of differences 
in exposure and vulnerability to adverse work-related health determi-
nants. Ecosocial theory’s core focus on embodiment is also relevant for 
understanding how exposure to different types of labor market adversi-
ties may be physically manifested in different ways; the health impact of 
work-related adversity thus may vary across different health outcomes.  

3.3 Pathways between labor market disadvantage 
and health  
There exist several conceptual models of the social determinants of 
health which illustrate relationships between social factors and health, 
and more specifically, how the unequal distribution of social determi-
nants can lead to the formation and reproduction of health inequalities. A 
common feature of nearly all existing models of the social determinants 
of health is the centrality of social position, which reflects the social con-
text and structures within a given society but is also a characteristic of 
the individual. As defined in Chapter 2, social position is a broad concept 
that refers to an individual’s location within the social hierarchies of their 
society (39). Due to a consistent association with health over time and 
across multiple disease outcomes, social position has been deemed a fun-
damental cause of health inequalities (119, 191).  
 
The conceptual framework developed by Diderichsen & Hallqvist (192, 
193) illustrates the key role of social position in the creation, mainte-
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nance, and reproduction of health inequalities. This model outlines path-
ways through which social stratification processes influence social posi-
tion and, similar to ecosocial theory, emphasizes the role of social posi-
tion in influencing different health-related exposures and vulnerability to 
such exposures that may lead to poor health and the formation of health 
inequalities. According to this framework, four key mechanisms play a 
role in this process: 1) social stratification; 2) differential exposure; 3) 
differential vulnerability; and 4) differential consequences of ill health. 
The framework also importantly identifies entry points for policy inter-
ventions, but these will not be elucidated here, as they are beyond the 
scope of this theoretical discussion.   
 
Figure 2 shows a modified version of this framework that includes the 
migration background and work-related factors examined in this thesis 
to illustrate pathways and mechanisms linking the labor market position 
of foreign-origin persons, experiences of labor market adversity, and 
work-related ill health outcomes and their consequences. The text below 
describes the relationships between these factors in more detail.  

 
Processes of social stratification that occur in the larger societal context 
also entail stratification in the labor market by foreign-origin background 
(Mechanism I). Oppressive social forces such as exploitation, discrimina-
tion, and racism based on foreign-origin status and other types of migra-
tion-related stressors (e.g., no recognition of education attained in coun-
try of birth) and migration background characteristics (e.g., shorter du-
ration of residence) can lead to a disadvantaged position in the labor mar-
ket among those of foreign-origin.  
 
 Position in the labor market determines the degree to which individuals 
are exposed to work-related adversities (Mechanism II). Foreign-origin 
workers with a disadvantaged labor market position may have increased 
exposure to adverse work environment factors, including poor psychoso-
cial conditions and physically demanding work. They may also be more 
likely to work in positions characterized by educational mismatch, in 
which their education or training do not match that which is required in 
their occupation.  A disadvantaged labor market position also entails that 
some foreign-origin persons will be excluded from employment, which is 
also a form of work-related adversity.    
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Figure 2. A framework for elucidating the pathways from the social context to 
health outcomes. Source: Diderichsen and Hallqvist (1998, 2001), modified by au-
thor to include work-related determinants of health among foreign-origin persons. 

 
Of course, not all persons of foreign-origin will experience a disadvan-
taged labor market position or exposure to work-related adversities. Yet 
even if exposures to work-related adversities were equally distributed 
among persons of foreign-origin, whether or not work-related ill health 
occurs in relation to work-related adversities experienced would none-
theless vary according to individual differences in vulnerability to the 
negative effects of these exposures (Mechanism III). For example, foreign-
born persons who experienced trauma in the country of origin may be 
more vulnerable to adverse work-related exposures due to ongoing 
trauma-related health problems. Vulnerability to work-related adversi-
ties may also be influenced by access to buffering resources, such as social 
support, social networks, or financial safety nets, which may alleviate the 
negative effects of adverse exposures. Some foreign-origin persons may 
be less likely to possess these resources compared to those of native-
origin. Migration background characteristics such as generational status, 
duration of residence, and age at arrival may modify the degree to which 
these buffering resources are available, and as such impact vulnerability 
to the negative effects of work-related adversities.  
 
For those who do experience work-related ill health, the social conse-
quences of these poor health outcomes will also vary (Mechanism IV). 
The severity of the ill health outcome as well as the resources available to 
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mitigate work-related ill health effects will influence the degree to which 
negative social consequences occur. Those who are more disadvantaged 
are more likely to suffer from negative social consequences. In the most 
severe cases, work-related ill health may prove fatal, which could have 
negative consequences for the health and well-being of family members 
of the deceased (194, 195). As some foreign-origin groups are more likely 
to have a disadvantaged social position in general, which may entail a lack 
of social safety nets, they may also be more likely to suffer from the social 
consequences of work-related ill health, such as unemployment, occupa-
tional downgrading, or loss of income. If these social consequences are 
severe, they may serve to reproduce or maintain social stratification pro-
cesses and social inequality among persons of foreign-origin.  

 
This chapter has provided an overview of relevant theoretical frame-
works for the study of work-related health inequalities among persons of 
foreign-origin. The theory of fundamental causes and intersectionality 
were presented as frameworks that can be used to integrate migration 
into the social determinants of health discourse and to enrich research on 
the social determinants of migrant health. Ecosocial theory was pre-
sented to describe how social and work-related adversities experienced 
by persons of foreign-origin may become embodied, and translated into 
poor health or health inequalities. A modified version of the Diderichsen 
and Hallqvist model was presented to illustrate the pathways through 
which a disadvantaged labor market position among foreign-origin per-
sons may lead to poor health or health inequalities among those who are 
exposed to work-related adversities and those who are most vulnerable 
to them.   
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4 Materials and Methods 

This section describes the study designs, data sources, measures, and sta-
tistical methods used in the empirical studies contained in the thesis.  An 
overview of the classification processes used to create categories of for-
eign-origin background is provided, as well as a description of ethical 
considerations relevant to this thesis.  

4.1 Study overview and design 
The empirical studies included in this thesis are concerned with under-
standing how employment and working life quality influence health and 
health inequalities among persons of foreign-origin in Sweden. Studies I 
and II focus on the employed population and examine the health impact 
of exposure to adverse working conditions and educational mismatch us-
ing cross-sectional survey data. Studies III and IV examine the health im-
pact of unemployment using longitudinal population-based register data.   
Table 2 outlines the data source and study population for each of the four 
studies, as well as the main outcome and exposure variables, covariates, 
and the statistical models used. 

4.2 Data sources 
Two data sources were used for the studies in this thesis: the Swedish 
Level of Living Surveys and register data from the Swedish Work and 
Mortality Data.  

Swedish Level of Living Surveys  
Studies I and II utilize data from the 2010 wave of the Swedish Level of 
Living Survey (LNU) and the 2010 Swedish Level of Living Survey for For-
eign-Born Persons and their Children (LNU-UFB). These surveys are 
nearly identical in content, and both inquire about diverse living and
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working conditions, as well as health and well-being. The LNU data com-
prises a representative sample of the Swedish population aged 18–75 
years. The survey has a panel design so that longitudinal comparisons can 
be made, and the 2010 wave represents the sixth iteration of this survey 
since its inception in 1968. The 2010 survey also includes a new selection 
of younger participants (aged 18–28 years) and persons who have immi-
grated to Sweden since 2000, to ensure that the survey remains cross-
sectionally representative of the Swedish population. Face to face and tel-
ephone interviews were conducted during 2010–11 and administered by 
trained interviewers from Statistics Sweden (Statistiska centralbyrån). 
The response rate for the full-length 2010 LNU survey used in this thesis 
was 61.5%, although an additional 10.5% of respondents answered a 
shortened form of the survey.  
 
The LNU-UFB survey is focused solely on foreign-born persons in Sweden 
and their children. This data contains additional items related to migra-
tion experiences, language abilities, employment, and social networks 
both in the country of origin and in Sweden. Swedish register data was 
utilized to select a representative sample of the entire foreign-born pop-
ulation aged 18–75. From this initial sample, a stratified sampling tech-
nique was then utilized to ensure representativeness of the data by in-
cluding a statistically sufficient number of foreign-born persons from dif-
ferent regions of origin. The sampling frame included seven region of 
origin groups, each of which were divided into three age categories (18–
30 years, 31–55 years, and 56–74 years). Each age category comprised 
350 potential respondents, and each region of origin group comprised 
1,050 persons who were approached to participate. Additional inclusion 
criteria dictated a minimum requirement of five years of residence in 
Sweden in order to complete the survey. The response rate for the full-
length LNU-UFB survey used in this thesis was 50%, although an addi-
tional 10.6% of respondents answered a shortened form of the survey.  

Swedish Work and Mortality Data 
Register information from the Swedish Work and Mortality Data (HSIA) 
was utilized in Studies III and IV. This data consists of several national 
registers that are linked via a pseudonymized, unique identification num-
ber, including: 1) the Register of the Total Population, 2) the Longitudinal 
Integration Database for Health Insurance and Labor Market Studies, and 
3) the Cause of Death Register. This data covers the total population of 
Sweden born before 1986 who were alive in 1990 or 1980. The data has 
been updated with new information on in-migration to Sweden from 
1990-2002. As such, the foreign-born population represented in the data 
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consists of persons who relocated to Sweden prior to 2003. HSIA has been 
updated annually with information from the registers through 2008. 

 
The HSIA register data used in this thesis includes information on 1) 
country/region of origin, 2) gender, 3) dates of birth and in-and out mi-
gration, 4) socioeconomic variables (education level, income), 5) civil sta-
tus, 6) employment and unemployment, and 7) financial benefits re-
ceived. Register based health outcomes, including all-cause mortality and 
suicide, were also used, and were defined using diagnoses based on the 
International Classification of Diseases (ICD-9 and ICD-10).  

4.3 Measures 
The studies use three main categories of measures: region of origin and 
migration background characteristics, employment and work-related ex-
posures, and health outcomes.  

Region of origin and migration background categorizations 
There is considerable variation in the way in which persons of foreign-
origin are categorized in migrant health research (100), and the process 
of creating such categorizations is inherently complex. Persons of for-
eign-origin are often categorized by nativity (foreign-born or native-
born), country of birth, or duration of residence in the destination coun-
try. The degree of specificity with which groups are categorized varies 
between studies, and is dependent upon the information available in the 
data source as well as population sample size. Due to the smaller sample 
size of the LNU and LNU-UFB survey data, the broadest categorization 
schemes are found in Studies I and II, while the register data materials 
used in Studies III and IV allowed for more detailed classifications. Table 
3 summarizes the categorizations used across the four studies. 
 
In Study I, the participants were grouped into six region of origin catego-
ries. These categories were based on the original categorizations that 
guided the sampling procedures of the LNU-UFB data; however, due to 
small sample size, two of these categories were collapsed to create the 
category ‘Other Non-Western’. The following categories were used in 
Study I: Native Swedish, which included persons born in Sweden with two 
native-born parents; Foreign Parentage Swedish, which included persons 
born in Sweden with at least one foreign-born parent; Western, which in-
cluded persons from Western Europe and other OECD member states; 
Eastern European, which comprised Eastern European and former Soviet 
countries; Latin American, which consisted of countries in Central and 
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South America and the Caribbean; and Other Non-Western, which in-
cluded countries in Asia, Northern Africa, the Middle East, and Sub-Sa-
haran Africa.  
 
Table 3. Region of origin and migration background categorizations  
 

Study I Study II 
Native Swedish 

Foreign Parentage Swedish 

Western 

Eastern European 

Latin American  

Other Non-Western 

Native-born  

Foreign-born 

 

Native-born 

Western Europe+ 

Outside Western Europe+ 

Study III Study IV 
Sweden (native-origin) 

Second generation  

Finland 

Other Nordic countries  

Former Yugoslavia 

Eastern Europe 

Other European countries  

Africa 

Middle East 

South/Latin America 

Other Non-European countries 

Sweden (native-origin) 

Second generation  

Nordic countries 

European+ countries  

Non-European countries 

 

Age at arrival  

(<20  or 20+ years of age) 

 

Duration of residence  

(<10 or 10+ years of residence) 

 
In Study II, respondents were categorized using two different classifica-
tion schemes: 1) either as foreign-born or native-born or 2) by region of 
origin. The region of origin groupings roughly correspond to previous 
categorizations that have used OECD membership as the basis for classi-
fication (54).  In Study II, different groups were compared based on their 
foreign-born or region of origin status in combination with their educa-
tional mismatch status. This study required a broader categorization of 
region of origin than that used in Study I, in order to ensure sufficient sta-
tistical power, and included the following categories: Sweden, which com-
prised all persons born in Sweden; Western Europe+, which comprised 
persons born in EU15 countries, North America, and Australia and New 
Zealand; and Outside Western Europe+, which comprised persons born in 
other European countries, the Middle East, Africa, Asia, and Latin Amer-
ica.  
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The use of large Swedish register data in Studies III and IV allowed for the 
creation of more specific categorizations by region of origin and migra-
tion background characteristics. Region of origin classifications used in 
Study III were based on country/region of origin categories developed by 
Statistics Sweden, and included the following: Sweden (native-origin), 
which included native-born Swedes with two native-born parents; Sec-
ond generation, which included native-born Swedes with at least one for-
eign-born parent; Finland; Other Nordic countries; Former Yugoslavia; 
Eastern Europe; Other European countries; Africa; the Middle East; 
South/Latin America; and Other Non-European countries.   
 
In Study IV, both region of origin and migration background characteris-
tics were explored. The same classification scheme for native-origin 
Swedes and second generation individuals was used here as in Study III, 
as well as the following region of origin categorizations: Nordic countries; 
European+ countries (Europe (excluding Nordic countries), USA, Canada, 
Australia, New Zealand); and Non-European countries (all other coun-
tries).  Broader categorizations by region of origin were necessary in this 
study due to the lower incidence of suicide deaths compared to all-cause 
mortality. Foreign-born individuals were also classified by age at arrival, 
as children or adolescents (<20 yrs.) or as adults (20+ yrs.), and duration 
of residence (<10 years or 10+ years of residence). 

Employment and work-related exposures  
To investigate the health effects of employment and working life quality, 
a number of variables were assessed in the studies.  

 
Physical working conditions represent an important aspect of working 
life quality, and are key work-related determinants of health. Exposure to 
adverse physical working conditions can not only influence health di-
rectly (196) but also indirectly via stress-mediated pathways (197).  In 
Study I, physical working conditions were assessed using two dichoto-
mous survey items relating to the individual’s exposure to ergonomic 
stress (‘Does your job require you to adopt unsuitable/uncomfortable 
working postures?’) and physical working demands (‘Is your work phys-
ically demanding in any other way?’).  
 
Psychosocial working conditions are another important aspect of work-
ing life quality. In Study I, the Demand-Control Model (140, 141) was used 
to guide the measurement and assessment of psychosocial working con-
ditions. This model is comprised of two types of psychosocial conditions 
that can influence work-related stress and health outcomes: psychosocial 
demands, which refer to the mental demands and pressures placed on 
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workers, and job control, which refers to the workers’ control over how 
and when their job duties are completed, as well as the extent to which 
they are able to utilize skills in their positions. Workplace social support 
was later added as an additional component of the Demand-Control 
Model, as research has demonstrated that high social support at work can 
have a protective effect against exposure to high psychosocial demands 
or low job control (141, 198).   
 
The LNU and LNU-UFB surveys assess the Demand-Control Model com-
ponents with four dichotomous survey items. Psychosocial demands 
were assessed using the items ‘Is your work mentally demanding?’ and 
‘Is your work hectic or stressful?’. Respondents who answered yes to both 
of these items were categorized as being exposed to high psychosocial 
demands. The items ‘Can you decide your own work pace?’ and ‘Is your 
work monotonous?’ were used to measure job control. Respondents who 
stated that they could decide their own work pace and who reported non-
monotonous work were categorized as having high job control. Work-
place social support was assessed on a five-point scale using the item ‘To 
what extent does your work entail that you can get support and help from 
workmates if needed?’. Persons who reported having support ‘to a small 
extent’ and ‘not at all’ were categorized as having low support, while those 
who reported having support ‘to a very large extent’, ‘to a large extent’, 
and ‘to a certain extent’ were categorized as having high support. Alt-
hough the Demand-Control Model outlines four job types based on differ-
ent combinations of exposure to job demands and job control, in Study I 
job demands and job control were assessed independently in order to ob-
tain an understanding of the effect of each aspect of work.  
 
Educational mismatch occurs when there is a discrepancy between an 
individual's highest level of educational attainment and the level of  edu-
cation typical or required for their occupation. In Study II, both objective 
and self-reported measures of educational mismatch were used. The ob-
jective measure was based on a variation of the realized matches (RM) 
method developed by Clogg and Shockey (1984). The self-reported meas-
ure was based on a classification developed by Tåhlin (2014), which used 
LNU data in the formulation of the measure.   
 
Based on a method used by Garcy (2015), for the objective measure the 
respondents’ highest attained level of education was compared to the 
modal population level of education within the respondents’ occupation. 
The Swedish Standard Classification of Education (SUN) was used to 
identify the highest attained level of education, and the Swedish Standard 
Classification of Occupations (SSYK) was used to identify occupation. Ed-
ucation levels equal to the mode were classified as matched, while those 



 49 

below and above the mode were classified as under-educated and over-
educated, respectively.   
 
For the self-reported measure, LNU and LNU-UFB survey items were used 
to assess 1) respondents’ self-reported years of education (above com-
pulsory school) and 2) respondents’ assessment of the years of education 
(above compulsory school) required in their jobs. Participants were cat-
egorized as: 1) matched, when their reported education did not deviate 
by more than one year from that perceived to be required for their job; 2) 
under-educated, when their reported education was two or more years 
shorter than that perceived to be required for their job; and 3) over-edu-
cated, when their reported education was two or more years in excess of 
that perceived to be required for their job. 
 
Employment status refers to a combination measure of employment that 
used annual information from the HSIA register on recorded employ-
ment, earned income, sickness benefits and early retirement benefits, and 
the number of days in unemployment. Employment status was assessed 
as a time-varying variable in order to increase measurement precision 
related to time spent in unemployment.   
 
Persons categorized as employed were: 
- Coded as employed in the register 
- Had zero days of annual unemployment 
- Had a minimum annual earned income (56,000 SEK in 1993, adjusted 

for inflation) 
- Received no more than a maximum amount of financial benefits 

(27,500 SEK in 1993, adjusted for inflation) 

Persons categorized as unemployed were:  
- Coded as unemployed in the register 
- Had 1 or more recorded days of unemployment 
- Did not receive financial benefits unrelated to unemployment com-

pensation in excess of a maximum amount (27,500 SEK in 1993, ad-
justed for inflation) 

These income and benefits thresholds were set based on similar thresh-
olds used in previous Swedish research (171).  All remaining individuals 
not coded as employed or unemployed were categorized as other/un-
known. Unemployment status was also further categorized by spell dura-
tion. Based on a definition of unemployment used in previous Swedish 
research (171), a threshold of 90 days in unemployment/year was used 
to differentiate short-term (less than 90 days/year) and long-term 
(greater than or equal to 90 days/year) unemployment.   
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Health outcomes  
A number of subjective and objective health outcomes were assessed in 
this thesis. A brief description of each of these outcomes is provided be-
low.  
 
Self-rated health is a well-established metric that is commonly used to 
assess overall health status across diverse population groups and country 
contexts.  Self-rated health has previously been correlated with both mor-
bidity and mortality (201, 202) and there is substantial evidence which 
demonstrates the validity and reliability of this measure (201, 203, 204). 
Despite this, there has been some debate concerning the validity of self-
rated health as a measure of overall health status among specific popula-
tion groups; some concerns are that different social groups may have dif-
ferential interpretations of the concept of health, or that the reference 
point for assessing one’s health varies by demographic and social context 
(43).  Still, many prior studies have provided support for the validity of 
this measure across socioeconomic (205), ethnic (206), and migrant 
(207) groups. It is utilized in this thesis as a measure of subjective health 
among both native- and foreign-origin population groups, due to its ubiq-
uitous use within the disciplines of social science and public health, as 
well as across country contexts and population groups. Additionally, self-
rated health is able to combine social and biological attributes of health 
into one single measure (203).  

 
In Studies I and II, self-rated health was assessed with the item ‘How 
would you rate your overall health?’. Survey responses were ‘good’, ‘bad’ 
and ‘something in between’.  These responses were used to dichotomize 
self-rated health as good (if the response was ‘good’) and poor (if the re-
sponse was ‘bad’ or ‘something in between’).  
 
Mental distress is an important health outcome that has implications for 
both physical and mental health, as well as quality of life. In Study I, men-
tal distress was assessed using an additive index-scale checklist of mental 
health symptoms, which has been applied in previous studies using the 
LNU data (49, 208, 209). Participants were asked ‘Have you had any of 
the following illnesses or ailments in the last 12 months?’ and rated the 
following symptoms:  general tiredness, insomnia, nervous troubles (anxi-
ety, uneasiness, anguish), depression (deep dejection), and overexertion.  
Response options for each symptom were assigned a point value; ‘no’ 
(zero points), ‘yes, mild’ (one point), and ‘yes, severe’ (three points). Partic-
ipants scoring three or more points on the index were categorized as hav-
ing mental distress.  
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 All-cause mortality was used as an objective health measure. Deaths 
from all causes classified according to ICD-9 and ICD-10 codes were in-
cluded in the measure of all-cause mortality.  

 
Suicide was used as a second objective health measure. Deaths from sui-
cide were categorized using ICD codes for intentional self-harm (ICD-9: 
E950-E959; ICD-10: X60-X84, Y870) and events of undetermined intent 
(ICD-9: E980-E988; ICD-10: Y10-Y34). Codes for mortality due to events 
of undetermined intent were included to provide a more accurate meas-
ure of suicide mortality, as suicide deaths are often under-reported (210). 

Other covariates 
All studies included adjustment for possible confounding by age and civil 
status (see Table 2). While Studies II, III, and IV were stratified by gender, 
Study I included gender as a covariate. A number of socioeconomic con-
trol variables were also included in the statistical models across studies, 
including occupational class (Studies I and II), education level (Studies II, 
III, and IV) and income (Studies II, III, IV). Additional work-related char-
acteristics were also adjusted for in Study I (weekly working hours) and 
Study II (full-time/part–time employment status), as well as migration-
related factors (reason for migration) in Study I. Studies III and IV addi-
tionally adjusted for the time period during follow-up.  

4.4 Statistical methods 
Two types of statistical models were used for the studies included in this 
thesis. Logistic regression analyses were employed in Studies I and II. Lo-
gistic regression is an appropriate method to use when assessing binary 
outcomes in cross-sectional data; this binary outcome variable is as-
sumed to be a non-linear function of the independent variables included 
in the models.  All estimates from logistic regression models were pre-
sented as odds ratios with 95% confidence intervals (CI). The odds ratio 
refers to the odds that an outcome will occur given exposure to a partic-
ular condition, compared to the odds that an outcome will occur without 
exposure to that condition (211).  
 
Survival analyses were conducted in Studies III and IV using Cox propor-
tional hazards models. Cox models assess the effect of independent vari-
ables included in the model on the time until an event occurs. Cox models 
are commonly used in survival analyses because they are semi-paramet-
ric, and do not make assumptions about the shape of the baseline hazard 
over time. However, a key assumption of the Cox model is that the hazard 
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rate is proportional over time and, regardless of shape, remains constant 
for all individuals. Hazard ratios with 95% CI were estimated using Cox 
models.  
 
Logistic regression and Cox regression models utilize different tech-
niques for estimation, yet both the odds ratio and hazard ratio estimates 
can be interpreted in a similar manner; as a measure of relative risk. Rel-
ative to the reference category, estimates in excess of one can be inter-
preted as an increased risk, while estimates below one can be interpreted 
as a decreased risk.  
 
In Study I, a series of logistic regression models were used to assess the 
association between exposure to different working conditions and self-
reported health outcomes. The explained fraction (XF) was also calcu-
lated, in order to assess the contribution of different working conditions 
to an excess risk of poor-self rated health and mental distress. Explained 
fractions were calculated using the odds ratio estimates in each region of 
origin group before adjustment (ORa) and after adjustment for working 
conditions (ORb).  The equation utilized to calculate the XF was: 

 
[XF = (ORa-1) − (ORb − 1)/ (ORa − 1)] 

 
In Study II, multiplicative interaction terms for educational mismatch and 
1) foreign-born status and 2) region of origin were included in the logistic 
regression models. This allowed for comparisons of native-born matched 
workers (reference group) with mismatched native-born workers, 
matched foreign-born workers, and mismatched foreign-born workers. 
Odds ratios with 95% CI were calculated using linear combinations of the 
coefficients (using the lincom command in Stata).  
 
In Studies III and IV, Cox regression models were used to estimate hazard 
ratios and 95% CI in a series of gender-stratified models investigating the 
association of unemployment with all-cause mortality (Study III) and su-
icide (Study IV).  Using a similar approach as that employed in Study II, 
multiplicative interaction terms were created, allowing for risk compari-
sons between employed, native-origin Swedes (reference group) with the 
native-origin short-term and long-term unemployed, and foreign-origin 
groups who were employed, short-term unemployed, and long-term un-
employed. Hazard ratios with 95% CI were calculated using linear com-
binations of the coefficients. Employment status, education level, civil sta-
tus, and income were included as time-varying covariates. An open cohort 
study design was used in order to allow for the inclusion of foreign-born 
persons who migrated to Sweden during the follow-up period (up to and 
including 2002). 
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4.5 Ethical considerations  
Ethical approval to conduct this research was granted by the Stockholm 
Regional Ethical Review Board (approval number 2012/1260-31). The 
data materials described in this thesis consist of secondary data already 
collected, coded, and pseudonymized. The survey data and register data 
used is de-identified and cannot be linked to individuals. Only those re-
searchers and collaborators who were tied to the ethically approved re-
search project had access to the data materials.  
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5 Methodological Considerations 

Different sources of data were used in this thesis, which enabled an ex-
amination of diverse work-related determinants of health among persons 
of native- and foreign-origin in Sweden.  The LNU-UFB survey was the 
first Swedish survey to focus specifically on an assessment of the health 
status and living and working conditions of the foreign-born population. 
The use of this survey, in conjunction with the LNU survey data, enabled 
a more detailed investigation of these factors within more specific groups 
of foreign-born persons, relative to those of native-origin, than has typi-
cally been possible when using Swedish survey data. The Swedish Work 
and Mortality Data provided a large sample size, which allowed for the 
examination of relationships between unemployment, mortality, and su-
icide across several migration background characteristics. The longitudi-
nal nature of this register data also made it possible to investigate 
changes in demographic, socioeconomic, and employment characteristics 
over time. Despite these strengths, the results presented within this the-
sis have several limitations, which are briefly described in the following 
sections.   
 
Causality  

 
The cross-sectional “snapshot” nature of Studies I and II did not allow for 
an assessment of causality of the relationships observed between work-
ing conditions, educational mismatch, and health. Persons with poorer 
health may be segregated into jobs with poorer working conditions, or it 
may be that poor health leads to occupational downgrading and educa-
tional mismatch. In addition, given that information was collected at only 
one timepoint, the full extent of health disadvantages experienced by for-
eign-origin groups exposed to work-related adversities may not have 
been captured.  
 
Longitudinal data and study designs can be more beneficial in identifying 
casual relationships, however they may not be sufficient to prove causal-
ity. Longitudinal analyses were conducted in Studies III and IV, which al-
lowed for an assessment of changes in employment status, providing a 
more precise estimation of the time spent in unemployment. However, 
the casual direction of the association between unemployment and health 
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is still debated. Evidence exists for both a direct causal effect of unem-
ployment on poor health as well as reverse causality and negative health 
selection into unemployment.  While Studies III and IV used restrictive 
definitions of employment status in order to limit potential health selec-
tion effects into unemployment, it is not certain that such effects do not 
remain in the findings. 
 
Bias 

 
Selection bias 
Selection effects may be a source of bias in the data utilized, which could 
have limited the representativeness of the study populations. The sam-
pling frame of the LNU-UFB survey restricted participation to only those 
foreign-born persons with a minimum five-year duration of residence in 
Sweden. Thus it is possible that those who were less integrated into the 
labor market were excluded from the sample. Descriptive information on 
the LNU-UFB sample revealed that persons who were younger, married, 
who migrated to Sweden as young adults (up to age 35) and those who 
lived in Sweden for longer durations were more represented in the sam-
ple. In addition, persons living in the largest urban counties in Sweden 
were less represented compared to persons living in other counties 
(149). Such sample characteristics may also limit the generalizability of 
the results and contribute to selection bias effects.  
 
Similarly, higher external non-response rates have been found among 
persons who have poorer heath and among persons of foreign-origin 
(212). High external non-response rates can introduce bias that may in-
fluence prevalence, as well as the associations found. External non-re-
sponse rates have increased in recent years, which also increases the risk 
of selection bias. The non-response rate for the full-length 2010 Swedish 
Level of Living Survey (38.5%) is similar to the non-response rates of 
other recent Swedish surveys that have assessed similar conditions (for 
example, 35.1% for the 2010 Living Conditions Survey (ULF) (213)).  The 
non-response rate for the full-length LNU-UFB survey was 50%, which 
points to an increased possibility of selection bias. Internal non-response 
and the exclusion of individuals with missing data may also have contrib-
uted to selection bias.  
 
Health selection effects, such as the healthy worker effect (214), or the 
healthy migrant paradox (96) could also have influenced the study find-
ings.  The working population tends to be healthier than the general pop-
ulation, as a minimum level of good health is generally necessary for labor 
market participation. There may also be a health selection into unemploy-
ment, whereby those who become ill while working may be forced out of 
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the labor market, temporarily or permanently, due to their health status. 
The health advantage commonly observed among migrant populations 
suggests that migrants as a whole may comprise a healthy population 
group. However, it is difficult to speculate on the extent to which this po-
tential health advantage may influence the study findings, given that mi-
grant health advantages 1) may erode with increased time in the country 
of residence; and 2) can vary by the health outcome in question, the coun-
try of origin context, and the reason for migration.  
 
Self-reported health outcomes 
The utilization of self-reported health measures in Studies I and II could 
have also introduced bias into the study findings. Cultural differences in 
the ways in which people understand, conceptualize, and perceive health 
(215), as well as their willingness to report poor health (216), may have 
influenced the extent to which poor health was reported or the compara-
bility of self-reported health outcomes across different groups. Self-re-
ported measures are also often critiqued as less valid than objective 
measures, and as being more prone to common method variance and mis-
classification bias (217). Despite this, self-rated health has been shown to 
be a valid and holistic indicator of overall health status (201, 203). In ad-
dition, self-reported measures have also been key in the development of 
different theoretical frameworks and models (218), including the De-
mand Control Model, which is utilized in the current thesis.  
 
Misclassification and measurement bias  
In addition to the self-reported health outcomes examined, the assess-
ment of working conditions and educational mismatch may have also 
been subject to misclassification bias. The inconsistencies in results 
found between the two measures of educational mismatch used in Study 
II suggest the possibility of misclassification bias. It is possible that since 
the two measures classified mismatch differently, they assessed different 
aspects of educational mismatch. In addition, poor health may have led to 
occupational downgrading or over-education in some individuals, which 
may point to the presence of differential misclassification bias, where 
classification errors in the exposure or outcome are related. This type of 
misclassification can lead to either an over- or under-estimation of the 
true association (219). Still, with the possible exception of educational 
mismatch, potential misclassification bias in this thesis is likely to be non-
differential; that is, classification errors in the exposure or outcome were 
unrelated. While non-differential misclassification may bias results to-
wards the null value, it is unlikely to produce false associations (220).  
 
Although self-reported survey data is most commonly implicated in mis-
classification bias, to a certain degree nearly all types of data are subject 



 57 

to potential misclassification bias. The measure of employment status 
used in Studies III and IV was based on objective information from regis-
ters, which are generally considered to be reliable sources of high quality 
information. In conjunction with other relevant variables, information on 
the number of days spent in unemployment per year was used to create 
an annual measure of short-term (<90 days) and long-term (90+ days) 
unemployment. However, as the number of days spent in unemployment 
is recorded annually, it is possible that some individuals who experienced 
long-term unemployment may have been misclassified as short-term un-
employed, depending on the time at which the unemployment spell oc-
curred.  
 
Denominator bias/unrecorded out-migration 
An additional type of misclassification bias that is particular to studies of 
migrant health is over-coverage or denominator bias, in which out-migra-
tion among persons of foreign-origin may not be recorded (11). In studies 
of mortality, this could lead to an underestimation of deaths among for-
eign-origin persons who remain registered as being alive in Sweden, de-
spite having emigrated.  As unemployment might act as a trigger for out-
migration in non-refugee migrants, such misclassification was of particu-
lar importance in Studies III and IV. Sensitivity analyses which excluded 
individuals with missing information on income for two consecutive 
years (as a proxy for unrecorded out-migration) showed similar results 
to those presented in the main analyses conducted in these studies. 
 
Confounding  
 
Regardless of the data source used, observational studies such as those 
included in this thesis are limited by potential confounding bias. This re-
fers to the main association between the exposure and outcome being in-
fluenced by one or more variables. These variables may be measured, and  
included in the statistical model in order to estimate the true effect of the 
exposure on the outcome; alternatively, these variables may be unmeas-
ured or imprecisely measured, resulting in residual confounding.  

 
Survey data can be a source of rich and detailed information, however in 
Studies I and II we were unable to account for a number of  potential con-
founders related to adverse working conditions, educational mismatch, 
and health. Such factors may include job satisfaction, labor market expec-
tations, stress perceptions, job insecurity, and effort reward imbalance.  
Given the limited amount of individual information available in the regis-
ters, in Studies III and IV we were unable to measure and model the effect 
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of possible confounders relevant for the relationship between unemploy-
ment and mortality and suicide, such as experiences of racism or discrim-
ination in the labor market.  
 
Statistical models  

 
The two main statistical models used in this thesis were logistic regres-
sion and Cox regression models, which report odds ratios and hazards 
ratios, respectively. The use of odds ratios in research has recently been 
criticized as problematic (221), given the unobserved heterogeneity in 
odds ratio estimates varying across models as well as between compari-
son groups. Average marginal effects have been suggested as one possible 
alternative to estimating the odds ratio. However, given that our prelim-
inary findings from Studies I and II remained robust when using both 
methods, we chose to present the findings as odds ratios.  
 
Cox regression models make the key assumption of proportional hazards, 
which maintains that the effects of independent variables on the time to 
an event occurring remain proportional over time. This assumption was 
violated in Studies III and IV, which indicates that there was an interac-
tion between the covariates and time. However, the hazard ratio esti-
mates from Studies III and IV nonetheless provide a reliable estimate of 
the average effect of unemployment over time.  

 
Region of origin and migration background categorizations 

 
The categorizations used in this thesis to group foreign-origin persons 
were based on country/region of origin (Studies I-IV), generational status 
(Studies I, III, and IV), as well as duration of residence and age at arrival 
(Study IV). Country of origin is a widely used and accepted method to ac-
count for foreign-origin status, and has been identified as one of the most 
essential indicators for migrant health (222). Despite this, there are limi-
tations inherent in the use of this metric as the basis for categorization of 
foreign-origin persons. Specific ethnicity may not be captured by country 
or region of origin. In addition, as foreign-born persons and subsequent 
generations have children, the meaning or implications of country of 
origin or generational status as they pertain to health may weaken, while 
other factors, such as race/ethnicity, may continue to influence health, via 
exposure to forms of oppression or marginalization.  
 
The categorizations used also varied in their degree of specificity, which 
was determined by sample size as well as the frequency of the health out-
come being assessed. With even the most specific categorizations, how-
ever, there is likely to be significant heterogeneity within groups, which 
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limits the generalizability of findings. Relatedly, categorization by one di-
mension of migrant background may mask heterogeneity in that group 
across another dimension; for example, categorization by region of origin 
may mask heterogeneity by reason for migration.  In addition, the com-
position of the foreign-origin population in a given country can change 
drastically over time, according to several demographic factors. As such, 
the results of the four studies included in this thesis are relevant to the 
Swedish context in recent years, and may not be generalizable to other 
foreign-origin population groups in different country contexts. 

 
Additional considerations 
 
 The studies in this thesis used native-origin persons as the category of 
reference in statistical analyses. Such an approach allows for an assess-
ment of inequalities in foreign-origin population groups relative to those 
of native-origin. Yet some theoretical frameworks which are increasingly 
gaining prominence within the public health and health equity fields, 
such as intersectionality, have questioned this methodological conven-
tion. Some public health researchers advocating for the increased utiliza-
tion of intersectional approaches have suggested that using historically 
marginalized or disadvantaged groups as the reference could help to ex-
amine the privilege of advantaged groups, while also contributing to a sci-
entific discourse in which disadvantaged persons are not seen as a devi-
ation from the norm of advantage (181).   
 
Unfortunately, this thesis does not provide information on the health of 
undocumented migrants and workers, given the absence of these individ-
uals in both the survey and register data utilized.  These individuals re-
main an understudied yet vulnerable population group.  
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6 Overview of the Studies  

The studies in this thesis examined the health impact of different labor 
market adversities among persons of foreign-origin in Sweden. A sum-
mary of the main findings from these studies is presented below.  
 
Studies I and II focused on the associations between adverse working 
conditions, educational mismatch, and poor self-reported health. The pri-
mary aims of Study I were to 1) assess whether foreign-origin workers 
had increased risk of poor self-rated health and mental distress, relative 
to native-origin workers; and 2) examine the extent to which exposure to 
psychosocial and physical working conditions contributed to any excess 
risk found among foreign-origin workers. A series of weighted, multivar-
iate logistic regression models were used to calculate odds ratios for poor 
health outcomes.  The Demand Control Model (140, 141) was used as a 
framework to guide the assessment of adverse psychosocial working con-
ditions, including high psychosocial demands, low job control, and low 
social support. Given the health importance of physical working condi-
tions, relationships between health and exposure to ergonomic stress and 
high physical demands were also investigated. Explained fraction (XF) 
calculations were utilized to estimate the contribution of exposure to 
these conditions to any increased risk found.  

 
Compared to native-origin workers, increased risk of both poor self-rated 
health and mental distress was observed among workers from Eastern 
Europe, Latin America, and Other Non-Western countries. However, ex-
posure to adverse working conditions only minimally influenced the in-
creased risk of poor health found in these groups. Nonetheless, the excess 
risk found among some groups is indicative of the presence of health in-
equalities among foreign-born workers in Sweden. Descriptive statistics 
suggested that the foreign-born workers in this study sample could be 
characterized as having high social and language integration; this may 
have contributed to our modest findings, given that these workers may 
have been less exposed to adverse conditions. However, the study results 
also point to the need for further investigation of other aspects of working 
life that may be relevant for health.  
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Study II therefore continued to investigate the health-related aspects of 
working life via an assessment of educational mismatch. This is a type of 
status inconsistency, which occurs when there is a discrepancy between 
an individual’s educational attainment and the educational requirements 
of their occupation. Prior research has shown that the prevalence of edu-
cational mismatch, especially over-education, is higher among foreign-
born workers in Sweden (14, 160), yet the potential health impacts of ed-
ucational mismatch have been largely overlooked in this population.  
 
Due to ongoing methodological debates regarding the optimal measure-
ment of educational mismatch, both an objective and self-reported meas-
ure of mismatch were utilized. Weighted, multivariate logistic regression 
models were used to assess odds ratios for poor self-rated health in 
groups of native-born and foreign-born workers across different educa-
tional mismatch groupings. Native-born workers with a matched employ-
ment status (neither over- nor under-educated) were used as the refer-
ence in all analyses.  
 
Increased risk of poor self-rated health was observed among over-edu-
cated foreign-born men and women when using the objective measure-
ment of mismatch. After accounting for region of origin, this association 
persisted among workers from countries outside of Western Europe, 
North America, and Australia and New Zealand. Elevated risk of poor self-
rated health was also found among under-educated women from these 
regions. In native-born workers, no associations were found between ob-
jectively assessed educational mismatch and poor self-rated health.   
 
Elevated risk of poor self-rated health was also observed among matched, 
over-educated, and under-educated foreign-born workers in analyses us-
ing the subjective measure of educational mismatch. In gender-stratified 
analyses accounting for region of origin, these associations remained 
among over-educated men and matched, over-educated, and under-edu-
cated women from countries outside of Western Europe, North America, 
and Australia and New Zealand. A decreased risk of poor self-rated health 
was found among native-born under-educated men.  

 
Overall, the results of Study II suggest that educational mismatch might 
be particularly health-damaging among some foreign-born workers. 
However, given the differences in findings based on the mismatch meas-
ure used, the results also indicate the need for further studies to investi-
gate the relationship between educational mismatch and health among 
both native- and foreign-born workers.  
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Studies III and IV originated from a different point of departure, and ex-
amined the health impacts of exposure to unemployment. The association 
between unemployment and poor health is well established, yet few stud-
ies have specifically assessed the ways in which exposure to unemploy-
ment may influence health among persons of foreign-origin. Prior re-
search has demonstrated that foreign-origin persons in Sweden have 
greater rates of labor market exclusion than their native-origin counter-
parts (16). The negative health effects of unemployment could be more 
detrimental among some foreign-origin groups who may possess fewer 
compensatory resources to buffer against such effects.  
 
The overarching aim of these two studies was to examine the extent to 
which different migration background characteristics modified the rela-
tionship between employment status and risk of all-cause mortality 
(Study III) and suicide (Study IV). In order to provide a more accurate 
estimation of time spent in unemployment, employment status was as-
sessed as a time-varying exposure in both studies, and was further cate-
gorized into long-term and short-term spells of annual unemployment. 
Cox proportional hazards models were used to calculate hazard ratios for 
mortality and suicide.  
 
Study III examined the association between exposure to unemployment 
and the risk of all-cause mortality among foreign-origin groups catego-
rized by generational status and region of origin. Results showed an ex-
cess risk of mortality in most foreign-origin groups exposed to unemploy-
ment. The excess risk observed among African women and Finnish and 
second generation men exposed to unemployment was greater in magni-
tude than the excess risk among native-origin Swedish women and men 
exposed to unemployment. The increased risk among African women was 
unexpected, given that a mortality health advantage is often observed 
among non-European migrants (11, 69). The excess risk found among un-
employed Finnish men may partially reflect the higher mortality rate that 
has been observed in this group (69).  However, the excess risk found 
among second generation men suggests that unemployment may be es-
pecially detrimental to health among this group, particularly as employed 
second generation men had a decreased risk of mortality.  

 
Study III also revealed a health advantage across several groups of em-
ployed foreign-origin persons: employed men and women from the Mid-
dle East, South/Latin America, and Other European countries showed the 
lowest risk of mortality. While this is somewhat consistent with lower 
mortality risks observed among non-European migrants (11, 69), many 
workers from European countries also showed a health advantage, par-
ticularly among women. This finding may therefore point to the health 
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promoting influence of employment, provided that one’s position is also 
characterized by good employment conditions, but could also be reflec-
tive of positive health selection into employment. 

 
Study IV continued to explore the relationship between unemployment 
and health, but specifically focused on investigating the association with 
suicide. Mental health outcomes are some of the most commonly and ex-
tensively examined health effects of unemployment, yet relatively few 
Swedish studies have explicitly considered foreign-origin populations 
when assessing this relationship. The measurement of foreign-origin 
background was also expanded in this study. Foreign-origin groups were 
classified not only by generational status and region of origin, but also by 
duration of residence and age at arrival, as these factors in particular have 
been implicated in mental health outcomes among foreign-origin popula-
tions (71, 223).  

 
Increased risk of suicide was found among most foreign-origin groups ex-
posed to unemployment. Variation in the patterns of risk by migration 
background characteristics was observed, and gender differences in the 
risk of suicide were also evident within migration background categories. 
Similar to patterns of association between exposure to unemployment 
and risk of mortality in Study III, the excess suicide risk observed among 
second generation men was significantly greater than that observed 
among native-origin men.  Younger age at arrival and longer duration of 
residence were associated with an increased risk of suicide in foreign-
born men exposed to unemployment, although the excess risk was no 
greater than that observed among native-origin unemployed men. Unem-
ployed foreign-born men who arrived as adults and who had a shorter 
duration of residence did not show excess risk of suicide. Conversely, 
among foreign-born women, elevated risk of suicide was observed re-
gardless of age at arrival or duration of residence in those who experi-
enced long-term unemployment; yet the magnitude of elevated risk was 
again no greater than that found among their native-origin counterparts.  
 
The results of Study IV highlight the complexity of ways in which the as-
sociation between unemployment status and health may vary according 
to different migration background characteristics. Earlier age at arrival 
or longer duration of residence may help to facilitate language or social 
integration, which could be beneficial for labor market attachment. How-
ever, the results of Study IV suggest that these migration background 
characteristics are also associated with an increased risk of suicide, par-
ticularly among foreign-born men who experience unemployment. This 
may indicate an increased vulnerability to the negative effects of labor 
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market exclusion among foreign-born men who arrive in Sweden as chil-
dren or adolescents or who have a longer duration of residence. Given the 
severity of suicide as a health outcome, as well as its preventable nature, 
research which further elucidates associations between unemployment 
and suicide among foreign-origin groups is warranted.  
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7 Concluding Discussion 

The overall aim of this thesis was to contribute to existing knowledge on 
the work-related social determinants of health among person of foreign-
origin in Sweden. This aim was addressed by investigating a variety of 
work-related factors, including adverse psychosocial and physical work-
ing conditions, educational mismatch, and unemployment, which allowed 
for an assessment of health among foreign-origin persons who were both 
in and outside the Swedish labor market. 
 
In this work migration has been considered as a form of social stratifica-
tion, which can be implicated in the formation of poor health or health 
inequalities among those with a migrant background. Ecosocial theory 
and the concept of embodiment have been used to understand the pro-
cesses by which experiences of labor market adversity may be translated 
into health inequalities among those of foreign-origin. The degree to 
which labor market adversities are embodied as health disparities de-
pends both on the extent to which individuals are exposed to work-re-
lated adversities and are vulnerable to their negative effects.  

 
In this thesis, health inequalities were observed among persons of for-
eign-origin who were both in and outside of the labor market, relative to 
their native-origin counterparts. Variation in exposure and vulnerability 
to pre- and post-migration determinants of health, the heterogeneity of 
foreign-origin populations, and changes in the composition of the migrant 
population over time all contribute to the complexity of migrant health 
research. Still, the results of this thesis demonstrate that among some for-
eign-origin groups, experiences of work-related adversity are associated 
with poorer health outcomes. This indicates that both employment and 
the quality of working life are important determinants of health among 
persons of foreign-origin in Sweden.  
 
Health among the foreign-origin who are employed  

 
Unequal exposure to adverse working conditions is perhaps one of the 
most apparent work-related determinants of health. Given that both  
poorer health outcomes (6, 9) and working conditions have been ob-
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served among foreign-origin workers (12, 13), explanations for health in-
equalities based on unequal exposure to adverse conditions seem plausi-
ble. However, only a minimal amount of the excess risk of poor health 
found among foreign-origin workers was attributed to adverse psycho-
social and physical working conditions. These modest findings might be 
partly due to the survey sampling frame of the data materials used in 
Studies I and II, which excluded foreign-born persons who had lived in 
Sweden for less than five years. The foreign-born workers who were in-
cluded in the study samples had a high mean duration of residence (ap-
proximately 20 years) and a high Swedish language proficiency, both of 
which are indicative of social and language integration. This also suggests 
that foreign-born persons included in the sample may have been less ex-
posed to adverse working conditions than foreign-born workers who had 
more recently relocated to Sweden.  

 
In order to more fully understand how health inequalities may emerge 
from work-related factors in the foreign-origin population, additional as-
pects of working life quality beyond actual working conditions were con-
sidered. One reason why migrants in general tend to have poorer working 
conditions is that they are more often selected into lower status jobs, re-
gardless of their level of education or training. Such a disconnect between 
occupational position and level of education or training has previously 
been associated with poor health (154-156); thus, experiences of educa-
tional mismatch among foreign-born workers suggest an additional ex-
planation for how work-related ill health may arise within this group.  

 
An increased risk of poor self-rated health was found among foreign-born 
workers who experienced educational mismatch. Analyses that ac-
counted for region of origin showed that associations between educa-
tional mismatch and poor health were evident only among foreign-born 
workers from countries outside of Western Europe and other non-Euro-
pean high-income countries.  Although not explicitly tested, these results 
suggest that psychosocial stress processes associated with educational 
mismatch may be one key mechanism through which work-related health 
disadvantages occur among the foreign-born. Such stress may be partic-
ularly health damaging to foreign-born workers from countries outside 
of Western Europe and other non-European high-income countries who, 
compared with natives or migrants from Western Europe, may experi-
ence greater labor market integration difficulties, such as discrimination 
or difficulties with educational accreditation. A disadvantaged labor mar-
ket position may also decrease the likelihood that workers can transition 
out of their mismatched position, entailing exposure to chronic stress 
that might be particularly detrimental to health (154). Migrants also often 
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have fewer work-related social networks compared to natives (16, 224), 
which may impede transition from jobs characterized by mismatch.  

 
The current societal discourse on migration in Sweden is centered on the 
need for migrants to integrate into the labor market and to become pro-
ductive members of society. As the studies in the thesis have illustrated, 
employment is an important determinant of migrant health, and ensuring 
employment among migrants is an important policy objective.  In 2010, 
integration policy reforms were instituted in Sweden which 1) intro-
duced a two-year establishment plan for migrants,  with the aim of expe-
diting labor market entry, specifically among refugees and asylum seek-
ers;  and 2) transferred governmental responsibility for integration to the 
Swedish Employment Agency (225).  A faster transition into employment 
could help migrants to acquire beneficial resources, including Swedish 
language skills and labor market experience, as well as social networks, 
which are of particular importance for obtaining employment in the Swe-
dish labor market (16). However, the health disparities found in this the-
sis among some foreign-born workers relative to native-origin workers 
raises the possibility that policies which promote employment as the core 
goal of integration may be insufficient to prevent or reduce health ine-
qualities within the foreign-origin working population in Sweden.  The 
findings of this thesis suggest that the quality of employment also matters 
for health, including employment that is a good match for one’s level of 
education or training.  
 
Like many other countries, the Swedish labor market also is becoming 
increasingly polarized, in that the number of high wage and low wage jobs 
is growing to a greater degree than the number of middle wage jobs 
(118), and increasingly flexible, as evidenced by the recent increase in the 
number of temporary jobs (15, 226). Structural changes in the labor mar-
kets such as these suggest that many migrants, particularly those who are 
low-educated, could continue to be segregated into less desirable, low 
wage positions, which may also be characterized by poor working condi-
tions and low levels of job security. This further points to the need to ad-
dress the quality of jobs that migrants acquire. As a large proportion of 
highly educated migrants in Sweden obtained their qualifications abroad 
(16), increased efficiency of accreditation processes may be one way to 
help alleviate occupational downgrading or occupational stagnation 
among over-qualified migrants, which might also ultimately improve 
health.  
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Health among the foreign-origin who experience unemployment 
 
As stated above, employment itself is also an important work-related de-
terminant of health. Relationships between unemployment and poor 
health are well-established (169, 227, 228), and persons of foreign-origin 
in Sweden as a whole are excluded from the labor market to a greater 
degree than the native-origin (17). Yet few studies have investigated how 
the relationship between unemployment and health may differ among 
those of foreign-origin, some of whom may be more vulnerable to the 
negative effects of unemployment due to a disadvantaged social and labor 
market position.  

 
Most foreign-origin groups who experienced unemployment demon-
strated risks for all-cause mortality and suicide that were of a similar or 
lower magnitude to the risks observed among native-origin persons who 
experienced unemployment, with some exceptions. African women, Finn-
ish men, and second generation men exposed to unemployment demon-
strated the highest all-cause mortality risks, with second generation men 
also demonstrating the highest risk of suicide; the elevated risk observed 
in each of these groups was significantly greater than that found among 
their native-origin counterparts who experienced unemployment.  
 
Prior studies have suggested that African women have greater difficulties 
with labor market integration than African men (229). The excess mor-
tality risk observed in African women could speak to the intersections of 
oppression that these women may experience based on processes of gen-
dering and racialization (181), which could increase not only exposure to 
unemployment but vulnerability to the adverse effects of unemployment. 
These processes may also serve to segregate working African women into 
positions that provide lower wages and less job security. Transition into 
unemployment from such positions could be more detrimental for health 
due to a dearth of existing financial or other resources. 
 
While Finnish men might not experience the same labor market integra-
tion difficulties as African women, they may nonetheless also be vulnera-
ble to the health-damaging effects of stress or economic strain associated 
with unemployment. Such stressors could be exacerbated by maladaptive 
coping behaviors, such as increased use of alcohol, which may be used to 
manage psychosocial stress related to unemployment. Prior research has 
shown that Finnish migrants have a higher risk of hospitalization for al-
cohol related disorders compared to Swedes (230), and such factors may 
have contributed to the higher risk of  mortality found. Other research 
has demonstrated increased risk of mortality among male Finnish mi-
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grants in Sweden in general (68, 69), which suggests that part of the ob-
served elevated mortality risk among Finnish men may reflect country-
specific risk factors.  
 
Both increased exposure and vulnerability to unemployment may have 
played a role in the health disparities found among unemployed second 
generation men relative to their native-origin counterparts. Prior re-
search has shown higher rates of unemployment among some second 
generation groups (231), which is suggestive of elevated exposure. Alt-
hough unmet expectations and frustrations related to unemployment can 
be stressful for all individuals, second generation men may be more vul-
nerable to the negative effects of such stressors. As these men grow up 
and are educated in Sweden, they should expect the same labor market 
outcomes as their native-origin peers. Experiences of unemployment 
may be perceived as a form of injustice or discrimination, and as such, 
stress associated with unemployment may be more severe or damaging 
to health. The considerable heterogeneity of the second generation pop-
ulation by parental country of origin points to the need for further inves-
tigation of relationships between unemployment and health in this group, 
to better identify those who may be more likely to suffer from the health 
consequences of unemployment.   
 
The magnitude of observed excess risk of suicide among foreign-born 
persons categorized by age at arrival and duration of residence did not 
exceed that of the native-origin unemployed. However, variations in pat-
terns of excess suicide risk were evident by age at arrival and duration of 
residence, as well as gender. Among unemployed foreign-born men, in-
creased suicide risk was found only in those who arrived as children or 
adolescents and those who had ten or more years of residence in Sweden. 
A health advantage was observed in employed foreign-born men who had 
a shorter duration of residence and who arrived as adults (which may 
also entail a shorter duration of residence). No excess suicide risk was 
observed among the unemployed men in these groups. Taken together, 
these results are suggestive of an assimilation paradox effect as it pertains 
to the risk of suicide among foreign-born men; those who arrived more 
recently do not appear to be vulnerable to the negative effects of unem-
ployment, while those with a longer duration of residence do. This can be 
contrasted with the persistence of excess suicide risk seen among long-
term unemployed foreign-born women, regardless of age at arrival or du-
ration of residence. These findings highlight the importance of examining 
multiple intersections of migrant background characteristics and dimen-
sions of social position, which could ultimately lead to better identifica-
tion of the causal mechanisms through which migration is related to 
health.  
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The inequalities in risk of mortality and suicide found in this thesis high-
light that the extent to which work-related health inequalities are found 
among foreign-origin persons is dependent on the interplay between ex-
posure and vulnerability, which is influenced by a multitude of pre- and 
post-migration factors. The transition towards a more flexible labor mar-
ket in Sweden is one post-migration factor that has implications for the 
degree to which migrants are both exposed and vulnerable to unemploy-
ment. Foreign-born persons, in particular those who have arrived more 
recently, are employed on temporary contracts to a greater degree than 
natives (15), a pattern which can be seen in migrants with both high and 
low levels of education (16). As temporary jobs necessarily entail less job 
security, and because foreign-origin persons are more often employed in 
such positions, they may also be more likely to experience a transition 
into unemployment. Vulnerability to the negative effects of this transition 
may be elevated among foreign-born persons who possess fewer com-
pensatory resources to protect themselves from the negative effects of 
job loss. For example, persons in temporary employment are usually not 
entitled to unemployment benefits, and as such the financial repercus-
sions of unemployment may be more severe for those who arrive in the 
country with fewer financial safety nets, such as refugees.  

Recommendations for future studies  
The findings of this thesis stress the importance of both employment and 
working life quality as determinants of health among foreign-origin indi-
viduals. The dynamic nature of the labor market, changes in migration 
policies as they relate to the right to residence and employment, as well 
as changes in the composition of the migrant population over time all 
point to the need for further research on the work-related determinants 
of migrant health.  This thesis concludes by briefly outlining a number of 
recommendations for future studies that were beyond the scope of this 
work.  
 
Educational mismatch  
Educational mismatch is increasingly being recognized as a labor market 
integration issue among migrants. Further exploration of the potential 
health impacts of educational mismatch, particularly over-education, are 
warranted to examine the ways in which associations between educa-
tional mismatch and health vary by 1) duration of exposure to mismatch 
and 2) the age at which mismatch occurs, as the severity of the potential 
stress and health consequences of mismatch may be influenced by these 
factors. There is also a need to investigate how experiences of mismatch 
may influence future occupational mobility; individuals who experience 
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chronic states of mismatch may experience skills atrophy or loss of work-
related social networks that could influence their ability to transition out 
of a mismatched occupational position.  Highly educated migrants may be 
particularly prone to chronic educational mismatch or skills atrophy, as 
increased competition for highly skilled jobs in a polarized labor market 
may place them at the bottom of the ladder, so to speak, when competing 
with natives, who do not face the labor market integration challenges of 
migrants.   
 
Precarious employment  
Recent developments towards a more flexible labor market point to the 
need for exploration of the health impacts of precarious employment, 
which has recently been described as ‘an emerging social determinant of 
health’ (232). Such investigations are particularly warranted among mi-
grants, who are employed in precarious jobs to a greater degree than na-
tives (15, 232), and who may remain in precarious positions for longer 
durations of time due to fewer beneficial work-related social connections.  
Precarious employment refers not only to temporary employment con-
tracts, but also to jobs within the emerging “gig economy”, a growing busi-
ness model whereby the worker and the consumer are linked via mobile 
phone applications, which offer consumers a wide range of services that 
are provided by the workers, such as taxi, cleaning, and delivery services 
(131). Further research is needed to investigate the ways in which pre-
carious employment is related to labor market integration, occupational 
mobility, and health among migrants. Exploration of the ways in which 
social categories, such as age, migrant or ethnic minority status, and gen-
der, interact with different aspects of precarious employment is also war-
ranted (142, 233-235), to identify groups who may be the most vulnera-
ble to the negative health effects of precarious jobs.   
 
Migration policies  
Migration policies are important determinants of health in their own 
right (121), as they regulate which individuals may enter a country as 
well as the legal rights of migrants, including the rights to residence, 
work, and healthcare. Historically, Sweden’s migration policies have pro-
moted integration, and have been less restrictive compared to those of 
many other European countries (32). However, in 2016 temporary yet 
restrictive migration policy changes  were implemented in Sweden in re-
sponse to the recent upward trend in forced migration to Europe (33, 34). 
These legislative changes imposed restrictions on the right to permanent 
residence for migrants, predominantly among humanitarian and family 
reunification migrants.  In order to receive the right to permanent resi-
dence, migrants must be able to prove that they can financially support 
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themselves, via the procurement of stable employment in line with the 
collective bargaining agreements of their employment sector.  
   
To a certain degree, these regulations might help to minimize the segre-
gation of migrants into low-wage or precarious positions, such as those 
which comprise the gig economy. An alternative possibility however, is 
that persons who are unable to meet the strict employment requirements 
or who are denied permanent residence may become undocumented, and 
forced to live and work under stressful and potentially exploitative con-
ditions. There is also a contradiction between the current employment 
based integration policy and the temporary nature of subsidiary protec-
tion residence permits. Currently, those who have been granted subsidi-
ary protection have the right to residence for 13 months, with an option 
for renewal of residence if the grounds for protection remain after this 
time. Yet these same individuals are expected to participate in a two-year 
employment based introduction program in order to comply with the 
current integration policy mandate (16). This contradiction may make it 
harder for migrants to obtain work, as employers participating in labor 
market establishment programs may be less likely to hire individuals 
who only have temporary residence permits compared to those with per-
manent residence. The temporary nature of the permits may also discour-
age investment in Swedish language or other education or training op-
portunities that could facilitate resettlement. Given the significant impact 
that migration policies have on the lives of migrants, further investigation 
of the ways in which such policies may influence both health and employ-
ment among migrants is warranted.    

 
Increased utilization of intersectional approaches  
The complexity of migrant health research, in particular that which fo-
cuses on the work-related determinants of health,  necessitates the use of 
theoretical approaches that not only recognize the heterogeneity of the 
foreign-origin population, but also take into account the “multiple inter-
acting influences of social location, identity, and historical oppression”  
(Kapilashrami, Hill, & Meer, 2015, p. 1). Increased utilization of intersec-
tional approaches would enrich studies of migrant health for several rea-
sons.  
 
First, intersectional approaches can be particularly useful in clarifying 
causal pathways and mechanisms that influence migrant health by inves-
tigating different axes of inequality in combination rather than isolation 
(184). Foreign-origin background is intertwined with other social cate-
gories across which people are stratified, including race/ethnicity, gen-
der, and social class, and the ways in which foreign-origin background is 
related to health will likely be modified in conjunction with these factors. 
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Second, the application of an intersectional lens to existing explanations 
of migrant health would enable researchers to better theorize about the 
underlying processes that impact health. For example, the framework’s 
focus on processes of power and oppression may help to incorporate the 
racialized othering processes and structural racism that some migrants 
face into research questions and analyses (121). Such factors are partic-
ularly important to investigate in relation to work opportunities and la-
bor market attachment among migrants. Third, intersectional perspec-
tives can enrich existing categories of acculturation that are often used in 
migrant health research, such as duration of residence, age at arrival, or 
citizenship status (121).  An intersectional interpretation of these con-
cepts would entail “further theorizing about the meaning of these mark-
ers under specific contexts, and about how these meaning are mutually 
influenced by race, class, gender and other social hierarchies” (Viruell-
Fuentes, Miranda, & Abdulrahim, 2012, p. 2103). In particular, intersec-
tional approaches that are inter-categorical, and use existing social cate-
gories to try and understand underlying processes and dynamics of 
power and oppression (186), may lead to better understandings of the 
structural, fundamental causes of health inequalities among persons of 
foreign-origin.  

Final remarks 
The extent to which health inequalities are found between foreign-origin 
and native-origin persons in Sweden is influenced, in part, by work-re-
lated determinants of health. To varying degrees, the studies in this thesis 
show that adverse psychosocial and physical working conditions, educa-
tional mismatch, and unemployment contribute to the formation of 
health inequalities in foreign-origin groups relative to the native-origin. 
Different pre- and post-migration factors shape the extent to which per-
sons of foreign-origin experience labor market disadvantages and are 
vulnerable to the negative health effects of work-related adversities. The 
fact that persons of foreign-origin tend to experience more labor market 
difficulties than the native-origin may help to explain some of the health 
inequalities that were observed in this thesis. However, the findings also 
suggest that some foreign-origin groups may have a greater vulnerability 
to work-related adversities; given the same experience of adversity, the 
health effects were more severe in some groups. Thus, in some foreign-
origin groups, labor market inequalities may become embodied as health 
inequalities.  
 
Migration can be thought of as a process whereby individuals shift their 
spatial location from one world to another. As such, migration is a process 
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that connects two worlds. Migrants, their lives encapsulated by a conflu-
ence of pre- and post-migration factors that influence health and quality 
of life, often live in social locations that are between two worlds. This the-
sis has highlighted some of these social locations: those between the 
country of origin and the country of residence, those inside and outside 
the labor market, and those that entail exposure to or protection from 
work-related adversities and their health consequences. It behooves aca-
demic researchers, policy makers, and members of civil society to contin-
ually strive toward ensuring that these locations between two worlds are 
characterized by social, labor market, and health equality.  
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